

PUBLISHED QUARTERLY BY

# ARK-LA-TEX GENEALOGICAL ASSOCIATION, INC.

P.O. BOX 4462 SHREVEPORT, LOUISIANA 71104 ARK-LA-TEX GENEALOGICAL ASSOCIATION, INC.
P.O. Box 4462
Shreveport, Louisiana 71104
Organized 1955
Publishing THE GENIE since 1967

## OFFICERS FOR 1974

President: Mr. M. L. "Pete" Nance Treasurer: M 1st Vice Pres: Mrs. Jonnie D. Womble Corr. Secty: 2nd Vice Pres: Mr. Jack Perryman Librarian: M Recording Secty: Mrs. James T. Evans Archivist-Hi

Treasurer: Mrs. Mary Jewell Moore Corr. Secty: Mrs. Barbara G. Smith Librarian: Mrs. Elizabeth Nance Archivist-Historian: Mr. E. M. Tipton

Editor of THE GENIE: Lt. Col. Gordon W. Smith, Jr., USAF

# TRUSTEES FOR 1974

Mrs. Irwin M. Reynolds Mrs. Mable H. Roberts Mrs. Ema Lee Tipton Mrs. Wm. O. Weaver

Dr. T. V. Holmes, Jr. - Jr. Past Pres.

REGULAR MEETINGS:

Second Saturday of each month, 2:00 to 4:00 p.m.

Extension Library, 3240 Creswell Avenue, Shreveport, La.

BOARD MEETINGS:

Second Saturday of each month, 1:00 p.m.

MEMBERSHIP DUES:

Extension Library, 3240 Creswell Avenue, Shreveport, La. Per calendar year, Jan 1 to Dec 31. \$5.00 per year, 1974.

All members receive four issues of THE GENIE per year.

Queries published without charge.

THE GENIE: Published quarterly: January, April, July, October each year. All genealogical materials of this Association are deposited in the Genealogy Room of SHREVE MEMORIAL LIBRARY, 400 Edwards Street, Shreveport, Louisiana, for the use of all genealogists and historians who use its facilities.

The Ark-La-Tex Genealogical Association, Inc. is a non-profit, non-sectarian, non-political, educational organization, dedicated solely to the cause of genealogical work, which includes the following purposes:

To collect, preserve and make available genealogical materials, documents and records. To encourage an interest in Genealogy and to sponsor educational programs for its development.

To promote and publicize the City of Shreveport, Louisiana, as a major Genealogical Research Center for genealogists and historians interested in records of the entire State of Louisiana and the Ark-La-Tex area. To cooperate with and assist all other genealogical, historical and patriotic societies and libraries in the furtherance of these purposes for the mutual benefit of all.

To compile and publish a regular Genealogical Magazine, THE GENIE, quarterly, and to publish large collections of specific data of the Ark-La-Tex and other areas when available.

ADVERTISING EXCHANGE: THE GENIE invites exchange of advertising space with other periodicals and with publishers and authors in exchange for copies of their books. Book reviews and ads are published on all books received and these books are placed in the Genealogy Room of Shreve Memorial Library.

All material published in THE GENIE is contributed by members of this Association and the Ark-La-Tex Genealogical Association is not responsible for any errors contained in the contributed material.

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

President's Message	1
From the Editor's Desk	1 2
Back Issues	2
1911 Census of Confederate Veterans & Widows - Lincoln Parish, La.	3
McGlothlin Cemetery	6
The Jesse & Emily Smith Story	6 7 9
A Mystery Solved	9
Campbell Creek Cemetery	10
Addenda to Elizabeth Chapel Cemetery	16
Hill Cemetery	17
New Idea for Genealogists	17
Lincoln Parish, Louisiana, Marriages - Book B	18
Knight Cemetery	28
Invitation to Pre-Workshop Dinner Party	29
The New Orleans Christian Advocate	30
Early Webster Parish, Louisiana, Marriage Records	41
Information Please	49
Book Reviews	50
Advertisements	52

\* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \*

#### PRESIDENT'S MESSAGE

A special "thank you" to one of our members, Mrs. Fern Christensen, who agreed, when asked on rather short notice, to present the program for our June meeting. Her lecture, called "Tracing Back East", was on sources of genealogical material in the eastern states, and was most informative.

Also at the June meeting, Col. & Mrs. W. T. Leeper presented the Association with a handsome hand-made podium, something we have needed for a long time. It adds a special touch to our meetings, and makes things easier for our guest speakers. Thanks, Col. & Mrs. Leeper, for this useful gift.

Our eighth annual workshop is drawing ever closer. Our speaker, Mr. Richard S. Lackey, has impressive credentials, and we are looking forward to a most enjoyable and beneficial workshop. We are also planning a Pre-Workshop Dinner Party for all attendees and guests, to let us get acquainted with each other and to meet Mr. Lackey. We anticipate a good attendance. I feel sure every member will do his or her best to promote and publicize this workshop. We hope to make it the biggest and best ever. Come and join us!

In assuming my duties as your president during the peak of my business season, I have had to call on many members for a great deal of assistance. In every case I have received splendid cooperation, and I would like to take this opportunity to say thank you.

M. L. "PETE" NANCE President

m L'Pete" nave

#### FROM THE EDITOR'S DESK

This issue is our first effort as your new editor. It is a source of real pride to be associated with such a widely-known and respected publication as THE GENIE; with your help we hope to continue it as a highly accurate and useful research tool. We invite your comments, suggestions, and criticism. We especially solicit material for publication. We're sure many of us have had an item or two in mind for some time to submit to THE GENIE - now is the time to send it in! It need not be any particular format and need not be typed - we'll take care of that. We have had several requests recently for more material on southern Arkansas. Surely some of our members must have access to unpublished Arkansas material. Won't you please share it?

We'd like to make special mention of two very extraordianary members who have done more for our group than we can ever repay: Mrs. Ema Lee Tipton and Mrs. Annie Garland Parker. Mrs. Tipton, as you know, did a magnificent job as editor of THE GENIE from 1970 through 1973, and Mrs. Parker has contributed enough extremely valuable material over the years to fill several volumes of THE GENIE. At this writing, Mrs. Tipton is again hospitalized with a very painful form of arthritis, and Mrs. Parker is scheduled for a serious eye operation in the near future. We feel sure all members of the Association join us in expressing our deepest thanks to these wonderful ladies, and our heartfelt prayers for their improved health.

We look forward to a long and pleasant relationship with THE GENIE and the members of the Association. We hope to meet you - all of you - at our forthcoming eighth annual workshop, August 10th, in Bossier City.

Sordon Wallace Smith, fr. GORDON WALLACE SMITH, JR.

Editor, THE GENIE

\* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \*

#### BACK-ISSUES

We have a limited number of the following back-issues of THE GENIE available at \$1.50 per single copy, or \$5.00 per volume if a complete volume is on hand. Orders will be filled on a "first received" basis and sent by return mail. Your check or money order must accompany your order and, if our supply has been exhausted before your order is received, it will be returned to you.

Vol. VII (1973) - Nos. 1, 2, 3, & 4 Vol. VI (1972) - Nos. 1, 2, 3, & 4 Vol. V (1971) - Nos. 1, 2, 3, & 4 Vol. IV (1970) - Nos. 3 & 4 only Vol. III (1969) - No. 4 only Vol. II (1968) - No. 2 only

In addition to the back-issues listed above, we offer at \$2.50 per copy our SPECIAL EDITION, published 1970, which contains some 90 five-generation charts, indexed.

PLEASE NOTE our new address: P.O. Box 462, Shreveport, La. 71104

# 1911 CENSUS OF CONFEDERATE VETERANS AND WIDOWS LINCOLN PARISH, LOUISIANA

# Copied by Ben Achee

The census was required by Act 71 of 1908. Dates of marriages are shown only for widows. Kind of property, assessment, and physical infirmities were omitted in THE GENIE transcript. NOTE: The same census for Webster Parish, Louisiana, appeared in the April 1970 GENIE.

NAME OF VETERAN OR WIDOW	AGE	STATE ENLIST	REGIMENT (	<u>co</u>	OCCUPATION	DATE MARR
Postu II II	6.6	τ_			N	
Beaty, W. H.	66 70	La	2nd La Cav	G	None	
Colvin,	70 70	La Ala	12th La 1 22nd Ala	D&H	Farming	
Frazier, Louis Hinton, Budd	71	La		G	Pension, Farmi	ng
Hinton, R. F.	69	La	2nd La 28th La	F I	Farming	
Huey, James G.	77	La La	2nd La	K	Farming Children ?	
McCrary, Robert	77	La	31st La	G	Farming	
Nelson, W. D.	80	La	28th La	I	Farming	
Nelson, Thos. L.	72	La	28th La	Ī	Peddling	
Norris, Mrs. Martha		La	28th La	Ī	Her children	1845
(Norris, Thos.)				_	nor oniración	1043
Pallard, Mrs. F. E.			Sergeant of I	Regt	None	1864
(Pallard, Dr. Alex F.) (or	Pol1	ard)				
Redwine, William E.	68	La	28th La	I	Farming	
Richardson, John F.	67	La	28th La	I	None	
Swift, John F.	65	Ga	llth Ga	D	None	
Walker, Thomas L.	81	La	28th La	I	None	
Wright, John M.	79	La	28th La	I	None	
Adams, Adrien E.	78	La	Bttn Art 2nd	Cav	None	
Bond, Joseph L.	68	La	9th & 12 La	M	Rents	
Braswell, Blake W.	71	La	16th La	I	Own Labor	
Colvin, Spencer P.	64	La	4th Cav	E	Govt Service	
Edmonson, Mrs. ?, C.		Ga			My own work	1894
(Edmonson, G. W.)		_				
Ferrand, Emmile V.	69	La -	31st La	В	None	
Heard, John R.	72	La	2nd La	K	None	
Jackson, Mrs. Virginia C.		La	12th & 28th	I	None	1861
(Jackson, Dr. James W.)	70	41 -	10-1 41-		27	
Mangrahm, Thos. J.	70 75	Ala	10th Ala 2nd La	A	My own work	
Monk, Thos. J.	75 76	La		I	None Own work	
Robinson, Lemmuel L. Smith, Newton B.	74	La La	11th La Batt 12th La	Н		
Thornton, Garland P.	72	La	2nd La	I	Farming Carpenter	
Colvin, Thurman J.	70	Ga	53rd Ga	Ā	Farming	
Colvin, Thomas R.	70	La	2nd La	K	Farming	
Hood, Freddie S.	65	La	28th La	D	Farming	
McCrary, Thos.	78	Ala	lst Ala	F	Farming	
Cole, Mrs. Liddia	ee ee	Ala	acc acc one and ma	***	on en on ∞ ∞	
(Q.? S. Cole)						
Byas, Harriet P.		500 mps	ONE COME ONE NEED COME	-	യയ <b>കയും</b>	
(Byas, A. J.)						
Weir, Mrs. Polly		La	12th La	I	සිට සහ පට සහ සම	1853
(Weir, Thomas)						
Henry, Sarah J.		La	28th La	I	ලාම බට අත මට අත	

NAME OF VETERAN OR WIDOW	AGE	STATE ENLIST	REGIMENT	<u>co</u>	OCCUPATION	DATE <u>MARR</u>
Williamson, Eli	70	Ala	29th Ala	G	Farming	
Belton, N. J.	67	Ala	10th Ala	G	Farming	
Sims, W. R.	68	La	9th La	ĸ	Farming	
Robison, James A.	88	La	9th La	K	None	
Goff, Thos. G.	80	La	28th La	A	None	
Strain, Thomas	66	La	28th La	E	Rent	
Givens, Mrs. Alabama	œ. œ.	La	12th La	Ğ	**************************************	1861
(Givens, Thomas S.)	cas neo	La	IZEH La	G		1001
Cargill, Mrs. C.	-	um em	man una ono que mo	-	Renting Land	1859
Robison, Mrs. J. M.		Tex	5th Tex	D	Renting Land	1874
(Robison, J. M.)		1.0	Jen 10.1	D	Ronging Land	1074
Rasbury, Mrs. J. W.		La	28th La	I	Renting Land	
(Rasbury, J. W.)		ш	Zoen Da	_	Reflering Dana	
Givens, W. A. Sr.	65	La	12th La	-	Farming	
Swanner, Mrs. T. J. (Swarn		Ala			None	1868
	71	Ala	8th Ala	_		
Hodge, W. L.	-				Keeping Post C	
Marsh, Mrs. M. S.		La	17th La	-	an est es es es es	
Hines, A. J.	71	La	12th La	ans.	Farming	1067
Alexander, Mrs. M. S.	-	Ala	20th Ala	Α	COC (No. est 63) est	1867
(Alexander, M. S.)		<b>.</b>	0.4 7	77	37	
Powell, L. B.	68	La	9th La	K	None	1000
Lee, Mrs. V. C.		Ala	20th Ala	A	Farming	1890
Alexander, Mrs. B. C.		Va 	We can was 444 Oct	<b>an</b> o	None	1873
McDonald, Mrs. W. J.		Tex	99 cm (m en en	-	None	1873
Bruton, J. K.	68	Ga	29th	D	None	
Ward, F.	67	La	4th La	F	None	
Durrett, T. J.	71	La	28th La	H	Farming	
Lee, Mrs. T. J.	OF 000	Ala	20th Ala	A	None	1866
Austin, W. R.	70	Ga	9th Ga	С	Farming	
McGuin, Mrs. W. L.		La	668 500 CID 5889 DID	q.e	Farming	1885
Reynolds, Mrs. L.		La	12th La	В	~~~	1869
Goode, B. F.	69	La	28th La	•	None	
Knox, W. C.	68	La	28th La	F	Farming	
Boddie, Mrs. A. (Arthur?)	-	Ga	© ∞ <b>= =</b> =		Laundry	1872
McGuire, Mrs. J. W.		La	12th La	В	Farming	1865
(McGuire, J. Walt.)						
Wiley, Mrs. S. S.		Ga	400 com cam cam cam	<b>a</b>	Land Rent	1876
Guillatte, A.	72	La	28th La	D	Justice of Pea	ace
Sheppard, W. D.	67	La	28th La	D	Farming	
Walker, Mrs. J. J. F.	70	La	12th La	•	None	1857
Warren, Mrs. G. J.		La	12th La	ree	Land Rent	1865
Prewit, Henry W.	70	La	12th La	В	Farming	
Higdon, Mrs. J. M.		Ala	29th Ala	A	Her chi <b>ldre</b> n	
Milam, Mrs. T. W.	440 000	La	9th Ala?	K	None	1867
Wright, Mrs. W. T.		La	28th La	980	None	1867
Napper, M. W.	64	Ala	31st Ala	D	Farming	
Baxter, L. M.	65	La	2nd La	В	Farming	
Calhoun, Daniel G.	75	La	28th La	I	Children	
Chandler, Newton	66	La	28th La	I	Farming	
Clay, James W.	87	Tex	15th Tex	Ā	None	
King, C. J. L.	70	La	31st La	I	Farming	
<b>0</b> ,	-		<del>-</del>	•	9	

		STATE				DATE
NAME OF VETERAN OR WIDOW	<u>AGE</u>	ENLIST	REGIMENT	<u>co</u>	OCCUPATION	MARR
Pilcher, Mrs. Georgia A.		La	28th La	I	Children	1870
(Pilcher, Joseph N.)						
Ramsey, Jessie H.	63	Miss	40th Miss	В	Farming	
Richmond, Robert (C. or G.	)69	La	12th & 28 La	I&D	Farming	
Templeton, James G.	64	Ala	31st Ala	D	Farming	
Wright, Thos. J.	66	La	28th La	I	Farming	
Sanderson, Mrs. H. A.		La	2nd La	В	Children	1865
(Sanderson, Huey F.)						-
Goodjoin, Ellis R.	64	La	5th La Cav	D	Farming	
Raly, E. L.	64	Ark	Carlton Cav	Α	Farming	
Winberry, James L.	69	La	21st Tenn Pa	cket		
Morison, W. D.	64	Ala	19th Ala	M	Farming	
Hartners, R. E.	71	Ala	43rd Ala	В	Farming	
Harmmons, John	64	La	2nd La Bat	F	Farming	
White, John M.	71	La	19th La	E	Stock Raising	
Heard, Chas. A.	78	La	6th La	A	Justice of Pea	CA
White, W. W.	75	La	19th La	E	Farming	CC
Autry, Thos. J.	66	La	12th La	E	Farming	
Wright, P.	66	Ga	Answell Reg	В	Blacksmith	
Johnson, D. A.	74	Miss	2nd Miss	F		
King, David	68	Ga	27th Ga		Farming	
<del>-</del>	67	La		H I	Farming	
Green, W. W.		La	28th La		Farming	
Fuller, Mrs. R. J.			28th La	I	Farming Rents	
Fuller, Mrs. W. H.	70	La	28th La	I	Rents	
Fuller, C. M.	72	La	12th La	E	Farming	
Napper, H. J.	81	Ala	31st Ala	D	Children	
Reives, J. R.	63	Ala	51st Ala	C	His work	
Reives, Mrs. Thos.	0.1	Ala	51st Ala	C	None	
Vinning, James E.	81	La	28th La	I	Postmaster	
Loyd, Thos. L.	<b>7</b> 7	La	12th La	E	Farming	
Loyd, Anderson J.	72	La	12th La	E	Farming	
Madden, H. F.	68	Ga	22nd Ga	A	Farming	
Stevenson, J. W.	88	Ark	4th Ark	В	None	
Strouther, J. M.	64	Ala -	52nd Ala	A	Farming	
Young, C. D.	73	La	28th La	D	Farming	
Young, J. G.	65	La	28th La	D	Farming	
Colvin, W. J.	69	La	4th La	D	None	
Fuller, A. E. F.	63	La	12th La	E	Farming	
Liggin, Mrs. Matilda		La	McGill's Reg	***	None	
(Liggin, Louis)		_	10.			
Barmore, James P.	68	La	12th La	H	Farming	
Davis, Mrs. Elenor D.		La	12th La	I	Farming	1871
(Davis, J. T.)		. •	<	_		
Duncan, Mrs. M. J.		Ala	61st Ala	I	Pension/Chldn	1860
Harison, Wiley	77	La -	2nd La	K	Farming, Rent	
Hinton, Mrs. M. A.		La -	1st ?? Bat	D	Farming	1872
Holoway, William R.	65	La -	Harison Bat	В	Farming	
McCullen, Mrs. Margaret O. (McCullen, Alfred)		La	28th La	F	Her children	1850
Harris, John W.	78	Ark	1st Ark Bat	R	None	
marria, donn w.	, 0	11 L	TOC BIK Dat	ע	110116	

#### McGLOTHLIN CEMETERY

Located on Highway 8 in Sharp Community, 10 miles from Boyce, Louisiana. Copied by Mrs. Annie Garland Parker, June 15, 1973.

Frank J. WATKINS, Sr.		Sep.	12,	1889	-	Jan. 10, 1968
Minnie M. WATKINS		Aug.	11,	1868	-	Jan. 19, 1934
William McGLOTHLIN		Co. 3	1, 6	h La.	Ca	valry C.S.A.
Desire Derouen McLaughlin WISE		Born	1820	)		
Catharine WATKINS		Feb.	26,	1851	-	Jul. 16, 1938
Monroe WATKINS		May	8,	1854	-	Sep. 27, 1930
One grave not marked						
Infant grave not marked						
Larry Earl - infant son of		Born	and	Died	-	Jun. 18, 1940
Mr. & Mrs. T. J. VALLERY						
Henry WATKINS		Aug.	2,	1882		Mar. 18, 1927
Marshall WATKINS		Oct.	15,	1879	-	No death date
William Coleman WATKINS		Jan.	7,	1878	-	No death date
Moses WATKINS, Sr.				1891	•	1968
Annie Strickland WATKINS	Born	Jan.	1,	1900	-	Died Jan. 4, 1947

Mrs. Parker added the following as a further aid to researchers. She used the Bible and other records from the Calvit family, in addition to the census records and history available in Natchitoches Parish.

Mr. Delroi (Del/wah) was granted land (Spanish). He and Cosey Taw were the parents of Desera, who married a McGlothlin and had two sons, Mitchell and William.

Mitchell died during the Civil War with Flux, and was buried under a Magnolia tree, near the site of the Zimmerman mill, and munked with a large iron cross. When the road was moved back from a caving river and a railroad, the grave was dug into and moved. The cross was cauted away as there was only one grave at this place. Some signs of the old fort are still there. The only two people that knew of this are near death at this time. One lived to show me where the cross was.

William McGlothlin was with the troops that were captured on Henderson Hill. You will find his grave marked with a C.S.A.

In the 1830 census of Natchitoches Parish you will find the name Delroi is spelled Delrear. Mr. Delroi was dead and Cosey living on the (now) Cane River.

Mr. William Wise was from Ireland - we find him here as head of a crew digging a ditch from old Grubb Lake into Castor Bayou in the 1840s. The family said he met and married Desera while digging this ditch. He never got on any of the census records, and after the birth of three daughters he returned to Ireland. In 1880 census of Rapides Parish: No. 733-756 Wise, Desire -- F 62 -- Widow -- La. - Canada - La. Cosey's parents came to Louisians from Canada.

Desera died after the 1880 census as shown here, but it seems William McGlothlin's was the first grave to be put in this cemetery. Desera's grave was marked with Cedar trees and a field stone with Wise scratched on it. The grave has recently been marked with a very nice marker and the name on the marker will be found here as: Desire Derouen McLaughlin Wise - Born 1820.

#### THE JESSE AND EMILY SMITH STORY

## Submitted by R.S. (Jack) Perryman

This story was written for the descendants of Jesse and Emily Smith, early settlers of Louisiana. It was copied from material collected by Nona Smith Levins, their youngest daughter, who had great interest and justifiable pride in her ancestral heritage and exemplified, in her own life, many of the admirable character traits which her parents possessed.

This account was written by Mattie Levins, daughter of Nona Smith Levins, upon the fifieth anniversary of the Smith Reunion, August 1954. This meeting of the descendants has been an annual occurrence at the old Smith home in Mt. Lebanon since 1904. Perhaps other Smith relatives will write the history of their own families, thus adding many other recorded chapters to the grand one of Jesse and Emily Smith.

NB: Jesse and Emily Smith were Jack Perryman's great grandparents - Ed.

October 1848 was an exciting time in the household of Jesse and Emily Smith of Houston County, Georgia, for they and their six children: Sarah, Mary, Robert, Ellen, Martha and Morgan, were moving from their Okmulgee River plantation, near Macon, to a more healthy location in far-away Louisiana. It would be, at least, a two-month wagon-caravan journey but Jesse Smith had made a recent prospecting visit to this region of "many springs and fertile land", and the anticipation of an interesting life in this beautiful state counteracted some of the discomforts and hazards of the trip westward.

The travelers were welcomed at Mt. Lebanon, Louisiana, by fine men: Dr. Jasper Gibbs, Tandy and William Key, Martin Canfield, and others whom Jesse Smith had met when he visited this twelve year old Bienville Parish settlement in 1847. They then went on to their own farm on Black Lake, five miles west of Mt. Lebanon, where crowded years followed for the Smith family. Seven more children were born: Anne Dean, Georgia, Jessie, Bryan, Risdon, Emily Antionette, and Nona. (of the fifteen Smith children, twelve lived to adulthood.) More land was added which produced not only food for the large family, the ten orphaned children of friends and relatives, and the fifty slaves, but grew, also, great quantities of the then agricultural king, Cotton. Clothweaving, leather tanning, and other industries necessary for daily living in a land where there was no railroad and few factories, were engaged in by the family. Sparta, Louisiana, ten miles away, was the parish seat. There was a Methodist church there, which the Smiths attended. A governess taught the younger children, the older girls were sent back to Georgia to school, others went to Mansfield College and the oldest son attended Centenary College at Jackson, and also Homer, Louisiana. There was a school at Mt. Lebanon, also a Baptist church which this family could attend, They lived the life of a typical, prosperous family in the South during pre-Civil War days. Certainly, it was not an easy one for the two adults responsible for the welfare of so many people, both black and white, but it was a full, worthwhile life and they lived it nobly.

Probably neither Jesse Smith nor his wife felt that the years between 1848 and 1860 were unduly strenuous ones in a physical way. Both had the blood of pioneer people in their veins. The Smiths had migrated to Virginia in 1689 from Ireland. Some members served in the Revolutionary War. William Smith and his wife, Nancy Ann Dean, moved to Georgia where their son, Jesse, was born in 1807, the third of fourteen children. Jesse fought in the Indian

Wars and attained the rank of captain. He married seventeen-year-old Emily Antionette Bryan, daughter of Joseph Bryan and Mary (Polly) Walker in 1836. She was of English descent, tracing her ancestry back to the Earl of Munster. Her ancestors settled in North Carolina, 1722. Some served in the Revolutionary War. Later, the Bryans moved to Houston County, Georgia, where Emily was born in 1819. She could not have had much formal education but was a person of keen intelligence and versatility as her life proved. Jesse and Emily Smith were devout Methodists. Their children were baptized in this faith.

Jesse Smith did not endorse the secession of the Southern States from the Union over the slavery issue, but when they did secede, he contributed whole-heartedly to the Confederate cause.

Those were heart-breaking years for the Smith family, as well as for the entire population of the South. Robert Smith, truly the pride of his parents' hearts, such a promising, well-educated man, early volunteered with the Minden Blues Company and was wounded severely at the Battle of Gettysburg. Numbers of women and children, relatives, came to live at the Smith home while their husbands and fathers fought in the war. There is no account of the Union Army stragglers robbing this plantation as they did so many others, but the guns from the Battle of Mansfield were plainly heard there. Later, the women handed food to the long columns of weary Confederate foot-soldiers who passed the farm.

Jesse Smith died of pneumonia in 1862, contracted while making salt on Lake Bistineau, leaving his wife, Emily, the herculean task of guiding her family through the remaining years of the Civil War and the chaotic Reconstruction period. What a person she must have been, for they came through those dreary years in a creditable way! The slaves were freed in 1865. Wardisabled, Robert attempted to cultivate the great tracts of land with hired labor, but the carpetbag government had demoralized the Negroes, making this very difficult. Much of the Smith property reversed to the state for taxes.

In May 1866, a hailstorm destroyed practically all of the Smith's stock and many farm buildings, which made it necessary for Mrs. Smith and the younger children to move to Mt. Lebanon, where she could earn something by taking boarders, students who were attending a Baptist female school there. The Smith sons remained on the farm until the main house burned in 1872. The farm was sold in 1874.

Mrs. Smith established the Smith House in Mt. Lebanon in 1869, where she fed and slept the traveling public. The stagecoach line from Monroe to Shreveport passed her house and used it to change drivers, passengers and horses. (Mrs. Letha Levins Courtney, daughter of Nona Smith Levins, occupies the house at the present time, 1954.) Here she lived until her death in 1891 and is buried in the Mt. Lebanon Cemetery beside her husband and among many relatives. She was truly a grand figure all her life long, triumphing in commendable fashion over a host of adverse circumstances and making her memory one to be revered by her descendants.

This incident reflects her philosophy and pride in her name: She was once introduced to a pompous braggart fellow who spoke her, "Mrs. Smith" in a condescending manner and added these rude remarks, "Smith, now, that's a mighty common name. In fact, it is quite familiar to me. My own name was once Smith, but there are so many sorry, trashy people in the world named Smith, I just changed my name to something else." The aristocratic lady flashed back with this deserved squelch, "Well, Sir, you certainly must have been one of the trashy Smiths, for I never knew a fine character who was ashamed of his name."

In 1954, there are well over a hundred living descendants of Jesse and Emily Smith; Bryan, the last living son, passed away in 1950. Mrs.

Sallie Phillips Hamilton, daughter of Sarah Smith Phillips, is the oldest living grand-daughter. She is now ninety-four years of age and lives in California. She and her husband were Methodist missionaries to Brazil for many years. Mrs. Bessie Browder Kelly, Shreveport, Louisiana, was the first great-granddaughter. Her children have begun another generation. And so it is, many different names are being added yearly to the original family one, SMITH. Each person has the wealthy distinction of being the heirs of a wonderful couple.

\* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \*

#### A MYSTERY SOLVED

The following item appeared in THE GENIE, January 1972:

ABANDONED BURIAL GROUNDS IN BOWIE COUNTY, TEXAS
Near Banks of Red River, 10 Miles North of Hooks, Texas

Submitted by Mrs. Woodrow Wilburn Rt. 3, Box 239-A, Texarkana, Texas 75501

Can anyone identify this old burial ground? There is only one marker remaining, but 40 years ago there were at least two others. Several sunken graves are visible now. Woodrow Wilburn discovered this graveyard when he was hunting here in the 1930s, and we have a photo of this marker. It is located on property now owned by Ohlen Canfield. The tombstone is in fine condition, of white marble, about three feet tall, inscribed:

JANE
Wife of S. COOPER
Born 1846
Died
August 6, 1887
"Thou art gone, but not forgotten"

Mrs. Wilburn has since heard from Mr. Homer Elliott of Crows Landing, Calif., who supplied her with the following information from his great-grandmother's diary:

SAM COOPER, JR., was born 31 Dec 1839 in Belton, Texas. His dad moved the family to Red River Territory (Bowie Co.) in 1855. Sam, Jr., married JANE BOLANDER, 16 years old, in Bartlet, Texas, on May 3, 1862. They had two children: a son JIM, born 9 Feb 1865, and a daughter JEWELL, born 12 Jun 1867, place not mentioned. In 1868, they went back to Red River in Bowie Co. In 1884, she and her husband and children were back in Bell Co., Texas. She died 6 Aug 1887 and was buried in this old RED RIVER CEMETERY (as it is called in the diary). Jane's stone was purchased through Ft. Smith, Arkansas, in 1888. It is also thought that Sam, Jr., is buried beside her, as well as his parents, Mr. and Mrs. Sam Cooper, Sr.

Sam, Jr., died <u>after</u> 1914. Mr. Elliott wrote that he visited the grave in 1914, when 5 stones were visible with 3 or 4 boards for markers, one not over a year old.

#### CAMPBELL CREEK CEMETERY

Copied by Sadie Knight Jowers, May 1973, with introductory notes by Mrs. Annie Garland Parker.

Note: I find a William Campbell living on this creek in an early census record. The story is told that he only camped there for awhile, and the Indians called it Campbell Creek. The cemetery is on a high hill, not too far from the Natchitoches Parish line and Sunk Hill. In this vicinity the petrified Palm wood was found. A.G.P.

The three large Cedar trees in a row are at the head of the first graves put in this cemetery.

DRUCILLA (ZUDIE) HOLLAND, about three years of age.

Dau of Mary Jane Hobson and Jim Holland

LEAH HOLLAND, about 16 years of age.

Dau of Mattie Strickland and Heron Holland

ELLA SPEARS, buried there about 1891

Three other graves:

JIM WARD, who married Rosa Beebe
After his death, she married Charles Rice
KIN MARTIN, or Tine, a small boy
EVELYNLINE WARD, wife of Columbus Beebe

All of these old graves in the shade of the Cedar trees as given by some of the older settlers, most of whom have passed away.

++++++++++

# Beginning on West side - given by rows:

Infant son of John T. Ward

MR. RAY OWENS

MARY N. MARTIN

Wife of Sherman Martin

Nov. 8, 1969

Died 1968, aged 54 years (Faded marker)

Jul. 1, 1926 - Jun. 18, 1963

#### South to North

BILL M. MARTIN	Jan.	10,	1884	-	Jun.	12,	1967
Husband of Martha Luttrell							
ARCHIE B. DAVIS	Mar.	9,	1905	-	Oct.	2,	1951
MYRTLE O. DAVIS	Jun.	26,	1906	-	Aug.	23,	1953
Infant dau of Albert & Ruby (Howell) Schlett	erbec	k					1963
Unmarked grave							
Unmarked grave (child)							
Unmarked grave (child)							
Unmarked grave							
MARY JANE BEEBE					Jul.	11,	1953
Infant dau of Mr. & Mrs. Obey Beebe							
WILLIAM M. BEEBE	Feb.	2,	1885	-	Mar.	7,	1963
ANNA KNIGHT BEEBE			1889				
GERTRUDE TROTTI BEEBE			1912				
Wife of Conrad Trotti							

GERALD E. BENNETT	Jun.	20,	1944	_	Mar.	24,	1963
ARTHUR E. PARKER			1885				
Unmarked grave, child of A. E. Parker famil		-			Ü	ĺ	
KEVIN P. PARKER	-	25,	1960	_	Apr.	12,	1970
		•			·	,	
South to Nor	th						
JOHN NEWTON JOWERS	Apr.	26,	1897	-	May	28,	1964
BARNEY JOWERS, JR.			1904				
NANCY ANN SPURGEON	Feb.	25,	1877	•	May	16,	1944
Wife of Barney Jowers, Sr.							
BARNEY JOWERS, SR.	Aug.	20,	1875	-	May	10,	1968
DELORES COOLEY	Feb.	13,	1931	-	Mar.	23,	1932
Dau of Mr. & Mrs. Adam Cooley							
JAMES L. HOWELL	Jul.	26,	1882	-	Jul.	4,	1941
Three unmarked graves							
PIERRE LaCOUR	Jun.	3,	1870	-	Jan.	16,	1966
MARY ANGELINE LaCOUR	Jul.	24,	1923	-	Jul.	24,	1923
Dau of F. L. LaCour						-	
Unmarked grave, dau of Elbert & Essie Murph	у						
North to Sou	th						
LULA MAE NICHOLS					Aug.	26,	1917
WILLIE NICHOLS	Feb.	9,	1914	-	Jun.	28,	1963
LIDDIE E. BEEBE			1891				
ELIAS BEEBE			1887				
LYDA BEEBE	Aug.	5,	1878	1980	Feb.	8,	1923
Wife of W. M. Beebe							
W. M. BEEBE	Mar.	6,	1845	-	Dec.	27,	1914
WILLIE MAE RIGGS			1918				
THOMAS L. RIGGS	Jul.	4,	1919	_	Dec.	28,	1925
Son of T. L. Riggs							
VIRGINIA R. RIGGS	Sep.	7,	1881	-	Aug.	20,	1940
THOMAS L. RIGGS	Nov.	4,	1857	_	Oct.	1,	1941
AVEANN MARTIN	Jun.	14,	1905	-	Nov.	16,	1967
ROBERT MARTIN	Jan.		1900	œ	Dec.	e≠ cao	1956
LIDDIE ORTIGO			1898				
North to South	th						
	_	_					
JOHN THOMAS FEAZELL (WW 2 Veteran)	Jan.	9,	1923	-	Mar.	4,	1963
LILLIE MAE HINTON	Aug.	15,	1918	***	May	25,	1962
Dau of Wm. Nichols							
Unmarked grave, infant of Lillie Mae Hinton					_		
Infant son of Mr. & Mrs. Bill Martin		a			Dec.	15,	1905
Three unmarked graves - then three unmarked							
HERMAN M. KNIGHT	Aug.	У,	1907	-	Dec.	12,	190/
Son of Mark Joseph Knight	NT	1 =	1007		<b>NT</b>	0	1000
MAGGIE LOWE	NOV.	15,	1886	æ			
Infant dau of Kary Martin & Sybil Martin					Sep.	Ι,	1912
Three unmarked graves							
Infant of Roscoe Daniels TISHIE LOUE MARTIN	Max	2 1	1 20 /.		7	1 /-	10/2
Wife of John Daniels	riar.	J⊥,	1884	-	Juil.	14,	1743
wife of John Danfels							

DEBRA ANN BERGERON Infant of Oscar and Delores Bergeron, THEODORE N. BEEBE MERLIN HONEYCUTT	Jr. Nov. 22, 191	3 -	May 13, 1955  Nov. 26, 1966  Jan. 8, 1973  Aged 49 years
South to Nort	:h		
BENNIE LEE CAMERON RUSSELL HAYNES CAMERON	Aug. 9, 195	1 -	Jul. 20, 1953 Aug. 10, 1951
Two unmarked graves DECKIE T. WARD E. SNEATHERN		9 <b>-</b> 2 <b>-</b>	May 2, 1944 1938
Two unmarked graves ROBERT WARD			1931
Three unmarked graves PETER S. ODOM JANIE M. ODOM			Dec. 2, 1956 Apr. 29, 1944
Jane Martin, first wife of Peter Odom			
Infant of P.S. and Janie Odom	Mar. 4, 191	4 -	Aug. 18, 1914
North to Sout	:h		
JOSEPH RAY NICHOLS			Aug. 26, 1962
LILLIE COUTEE NICHOLS	Nov. 30, 188	8 -	Mar. 9, 1957
WILLIAM DANIEL NICHOLS			Sep. 28, 1955
JOE NICHOLS			Jun. 12, 1939
MAGGIE BASCO			Aug. 9, 1934
Wife of N. F. Minton	Jun. 0, 170	Ŭ	1146. ), 1754
MATTIE ODOM	Oct 15 189	5 -	Jul. 18, 1927
JANIE NICHOLS	Mar. 12, 192		•
Dau of W. N. Nichols	Mai. 12, 192	0 -	NOV. 23, 1921
	T1 20 102	2	A 10 1022
T. J. MARTIN	Jul. 20, 192	Z <b>-</b>	Aug. 10, 1922
Son of Ida and John Martin			
Infant of Mr. and Mrs. W. L. Sharp			Sep. 25, 1921
WALTIE B. MARTIN	Apr. 11, 190	5 -	Oct. 15, 1914
Unmarked grave BIRON MARTIN - unmarked grave			
Son of John and Louise Martin			
LOUISE MARTIN	187	9 -	1913
JOHN W. MARTIN			1954
LURETY MARTIN SHARP			Jan. 14, 1922
Four unmarked graves	<b>,</b> ,		J-11 1, -/
South to Nor	th		
GARY DALE CUPPLES	Jul. 28. 194	6 =	Jun. 1, 1947
SHADRICK MARTIN			Sep. 28, 1957
Infant Twins of Mr. and Mrs. W. C. Martin	,,		Apr. 19, 1943
BILL MARTIN	Apr. 22. 190	7 -	Mar. 15, 1941
Son of John and D. Martin		•	,
SYBIL KNIGHT MARTIN	Aug. 26. 189	4 -	Nov. 16, 1971
KARY THOMAS MARTIN			Sep. 26, 1935
Unmarked grave		-	J-p0, 4/33
ROBERT (BOB) MARTIN	Jun. 22. 185	7 -	Jul. 19, 1916
• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	,		5 == . = . , = . = . = .

Eight unmarked graves							
MARY MARTIN	Jan,	1,	1854	-	Mar.	17,	1901
Unmarked grave							
THOMAS E. MARTIN	Oct.	8,	1906	-	Jan.	23,	1907
Unmarked grave							
HARRIETT MARTIN	Aug.	15,	1852	-	Aug.	3.	1906
THOMAS BEEBE			1849				
ASA BALENTINE BEEBE			1881				
NEAL BEEBE			1876				
SUSIE WILLIAMS	Mar.	14,	1880	-	Apr.	25.	1954
Wife of Henry T. Beebe							
HENRY T. BEEBE	Jan.	19,	1872	-	Sep.	9,	1970
ROBERT BEEBE			1884				
LULA M. BEEBE			1884				
CORA SUE BEEBE			1952				
	North to South						
The second section of the second section is a second section of the second section of the second section is a second section of the		- 1					Salah Salah

HATTIE LUTTRELL SHARP	Oct. 24, 1902	-	Jun. 7,	1967
Five unmarked graves - Babies of Oscar and	Hattie Sharp			
Ten unmarked graves - no information				
MRS. LAURA E. ODOM	May 16, 1863	-	Feb. 8,	1923
Dau of Jordon Gibson and first wife				
ORDRIA MARTIN	Apr. 2, 1918	-	Jun. 8,	1920
NELLIE ODOM	1902		1925	
JOSEPH P. ODOM	May 5, 1903		Dec. 24,	1948
TENNESSEE ODOM	Born late 1870s	-	Sep. 21,	1968
DUNCAN MOORE ODOM	Dec. 25, 1872	-	Mar. 29,	1947
BEN MOORE ODOM	Jun. 7, 1868		the decision of the latest and the	
He was 101 years old. Verified by Mr	s. Annie G. Park	er.		

# South to North

NEAL BEEBE	Mar.	11,	1906	-	Feb.	27,	1970
HERBERT T. THOMPSON			1907				
AMOS M. BEEBE	Nov.	29,	1874	-	Sep.	2,	1970
AMANDA LUTTRELL BEEBE	Nov.	3,	1881	-	Nov.	20,	1968
CHARLES H. BEEBE	Aug.	15,	1894	100	Feb.	16,	1971
JETTIE DEWENNA BEEBE	Oct.	20,	1934	-	Mar.	6,	1940
Dau of Charles H. Beebe							
WILLIAM TINSLEY HILGER	Aug.	13,	1912	-	Nov.	2,	1969
MAX ROBERT HILGER	Feb.	29,	1884	-	Jul.	4,	1961
CELIA ANN TINSLEY	Aug.	27,	1881	-	Feb.	8,	1935
Wife of Max Hilger							
MAX R. HILGER			1914		Nov.	25,	1926
Son of Max Hilger and Celia Ann Tinsle	y Hil	ger					
			given				
She was Miranda Owens, mother of Celia	Ann	Hilg	er				
JANE TINSLEY	No d	lates	given				
Dau of Miranda Owens Tinsley							
CHARLES TINSLEY	No d	lates	given				
Son of Miranda Owens Tinsley							
MIJAMIN TINSLEY			given				
Son of Miranda and named for her broth			g. Meti	nod	list p	reac	her.
(Ed. note: See THE GENIE, April 1974,	Pg. 5	)					

WILLIE E. ODOM EMILY CORA DURRETT REV. DAVID W. DURRETT JAMES J. WILLIAMS Nine unmarked graves			1879 1880 1877 1849	-	Jan. Aug.	2,	
MONROE M. DURRETT DAN DURRETT Infant of Mr. and Mrs. W. A. Luttrell Unmarked grave			1900 1907			3,	1966
BIRDY ELIZABETH BEEBE Dau of A. R. Beebe	Jan.	21,	1899	-	_	24,	1899
Infant dau of H. T. and Susie Beebe WILLIE BEEBE Son of W. D. and Lois Beebe	Sep.	9,	1901	-	1902 <b>J</b> un.	11,	1905
LOLA BEEBE Wife of David Beebe	Feb.	8,	1878	-	Jun.		1919
DAVE BEEBE WALTER BEEBE Son of David and Lola Beebe	May	28,	1878 1905			11,	1932
South to Nort	h						
	11						
Infant dau of Mr. and Mrs. Dennie Cooley						-	1956
PAULA BEEBE MARTIN			1949				
SUSAN M. TINSLEY	Sep.	1,	1873	-	Dec.	15,	1936
Wife of B. Franklin		۰	100/		_		
LELA VIRGINIA MERRELL			1894				
MRS, R. J. MERRELL			1879				
R. J. MERRELL			1872				
WILLIAM AMOS BEEBE			1876				
AMOS BEEBE, SR.			1854				
APOLONA MARTIN	May	15,	1854	-	Nov.	6,	1938
Wife of Amos Beebe, Sr.							
South to Nort	h						
ROSA LEE BEEBE	Mar.	22.	1907	ese	Mav	2.	1960
LAWRENCE BERT MARTIN			1911				
DAVID LYNN MARTIN			1966				
Son of Bud and Betty Martin		•				•	
FRANCES ELLA MARTIN	Aug.	26,	1888	-	Feb.	20,	1972
JOHN ALLEN MARTIN			1876				
JESSIE E. MARTIN			1884				
MARY MARTIN			<b>1</b> 854	-	Sep.	2,	1927
J. E. MARTIN	Feb.	27,	1856	-	Apr.	27,	1905
North to Sout	:h						
AVOG DEEDE ED	**	,	1011		•••		10-0
AMOS BEEBE, JR.			1911				
ANNIE R. BEEBE			1889				
PAUL BEEBE			1916				
NAOMI ROBICHAUX Infant of Mr. and Mrs. Amos Beebe, Sr.	aug.	10,	1924	-	aug.	1/,	1724

# CAMPBELL CREEK CEMETERY - continued

ANNIE RUTHIE BEEBE  Dau of Asa and Tazzie Beebe Infant of Mr. and Mrs. Amos Beebe, Sr. Unmarked grave	Aug.	2,	1913	<b></b>	Sep.	17,	1915
LIZZIE CRYER Two unmarked graves	Jul.	15,	1860	-	Jul.	10,	1908
ROMA E. O'QUINN	Jul.	17,	1918	<b>4</b> 0	May	5,	1929
JIMMIE O'QUINN Three unmarked graves			1921				
North to Sout	h						
ASA BEEBE, JR.	Jun.	16,	1919	-	Jun.	6,	1958
ASA BEEBE	Jan.	17,	1881	•	Nov.	12,	1951
ANASTASIE (TAZZIE) R. BEEBE	Apr.	8,	1881	-	Apr.	24,	1958
DETHA STRICKLAND			1866				
Infant of Mr. and Mrs. G. M. Hodges			1918				
NEAL RODNEY RICE Son of Neal Rice	Nov.	28,	1947	•	Dec.	3,	1947
BARBARA MAE McPHERSON			1932		1027		
JOE MURPHY	Con	10	1882			27.	1065
MARY LEE MURPHY			1921				
Wife of Sutton Gunter	sep.	20,	1921	oro .	UCL.	٥,	1954
SANDRA MARTIN			1942	42	1952		
OLA MARTIN - unmarked grave							
South to Nort	h						
		_					
LOYD F. HOWELL			1908	-	Mar.	23,	1964
Spouse - Josie Monk Howell, b. Aug. 9,							
EMMITT L. MURPHY	Aug.	20,	1913	••	Sep.	23,	1971
BESSIE DANIELS KNIGHT	Jul.	14,	1888				
MRS. CATHERINE DANIELS					May		
GEORGE W. HODGES			1850				
MILLIE BELTON	Jun.	13,	1887			18,	1967
JAMES W. BEEBE			1910				
E. DELLA DANIELS HODGES	Mar.	14,	1894	•••	Nov.	4,	1968
North to Sout	h						
STEPHEN GRANCIS? BARKER	Dec	5	1954	_	Anr	23	1060
JAMES E. BARKER	T., 1	ر ع	1904	_	Spr.	23,	1071
ETTA JANE BARKER			1918				
TOM E. BARKER			1902				
JANICE SHELIA	Oct.	2	1952		Oct	27	1952
Dau of C. F. Barker	000.	~ ,	1772		occ.	۷,	17.72
AMOS CHESTER BEEBE	Dec.	27,	1902	•	Dec.	13,	1972
North to South							
JOSEPH LENDLE O'QUINN, SR.			1932				
WILLIAM LEE O'QUINN			1908				
LUTHER J. MARTIN	Jul.	24,	1910	-	Oct.	30,	1916

Son of Allen and Fannie Martin

#### CAMPBELL CREEK CEMETERY - continued

Two unmarked graves BILL MURPHY DOYLE W. KNIGHT DOYLE E. KNIGHT	Apr.	30,	1905 1912 1938	-	May	9,	1959		
South to North									
LUDIE W. MARRIMAN MARION MARRIMAN Unmarked grave			1899 1881						
STEVE BARKER			1908						
BRUCE LYNN MARTIN Infant dau of Duffie and Susie Jowers Hodge	<b>J</b> un.	21,	1950	-	Jun.	19,	1951		
WILMER BEEBE, SR.	Feb.	15,	1905	-	Oct.	23,	1962		
JAMES HARRISON RICE	Dec.	7,	1907	-	Jan.	27,	1966		
North to South									
NEAL WARDIE RICE (WW 2 Veteran)	Dec.	19,	1910	-	Dec.	21,	1964		

\* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \*

# ADDENDA TO ELIZABETH CHAPEL CEMETERY (SMART FAMILY)

This cemetery in Vernon Parish, Louisiana, was published in THE GENIE, July 1973, pp 10-11. Copied by Jack Hadnot. Submitted by Annie Garland Parker, March 1974

J. M. CAVANAUGH

BELL MONK

ISAAC MONK

ELLEN MONK

FREDIE MONK

Dau of Isaac Monk

Born in Ireland

MRS. J. M. CAVANAUGH

Was born a Johnston, related to J. Bennett Johnston, U.S. Senator from Louisiana.

Dec. 12, 1900 - Mar. 12, 1968

Jul. 5, 1867 - Jul. 28, 1956 Nov. 9, 1876 - Aug. 26, 1971

Sep. 29, 1936 - Nov. 3, 1936

They were the forebearers of all the Cavanaughs in Vernon Parish. These graves are not marked.

\* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \*

#### 8th ANNUAL WORKSHOP

Don't miss our 8th Annual Workshop, Saturday, August 10th. Mr. Richard S. Lackey will conduct the program on research in the Deep South - Ala. & Miss. This promises to be our best workshop yet. Registration forms are inserted in this issue, or write: Ark-La-Tex Genealogical Assn, P.O. Box 4462, Shreveport, La. 71104

#### HILL CEMETERY

Recorded by Annie Garland Parker, Boyce, Louisiana, June 1973.

This cemetery is located near where Odom and Campbell Creeks join. The road from Campbell Creek Cemetery leads down to this plot. Odom Creek was named for that family. Indians just called the other "Campbell Creek" to the later settlers, but I find in an early census record William Campbell living there. Creek names were always taken from a settler, and I knew this. A.G.P.

There are fourteen graves in the Hill Cemetery. Only one marked as to date:

WILLIE SMITH, son of Kate Hill and Liss Smith, who was killed in World War I

The other graves, as listed by members of the family, are:

FIELDING SMITH
Two young HILL boys
HENRY HILL
LISS SMITH
GUY SMITH
ADDIE SMITH
MACK (A. M.) CROWDER
AMANDA PHILLIPS CROWDER, wife of Mack Crowder
FLORENCE CROWDER WALKER, dau of Amanda Phillips and Mack Crowder
wife of Joseph Walker

KATE HILL SMITH
REUBEN McCULLOUGH
Infant of Ada Smith and Gus Killen

\* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \*

#### NEW IDEA FOR GENEALOGISTS

The International Organization for Standardization has agreed on a new way of writing dates. The United States was one of twenty-five countries to adopt the recommendation. To many Americans, 7-4-74 may indicate July 4, 1974; to others 7 April 1974. The adopted form is written: 74-7-4 which translates to 1974 July 4. Slash marks are not used.

THE GENIE foresees continued confusion in genealogical records, past, present, and future, with the use of but two digits to indicate the year, because those who follow us may not have the time to wonder if we really meant 1974 or 1774, or some other century. We are not too far removed from 2074, when measured by a generation or two!

THE GENIE doesn't disagree with the recommendation per se, but sees a need for an appropriate variation to promote accuracy in genealogical research. Using standardized abbreviations for the months: Jan, Feb, Mar, Apr, May, Jun, Jul, Aug, Sep, Oct, Nov, Dec, with no period except at the end of a sentence, we suggest the following variation: the year in four digits, month, and day, i.e. 1974 Jul 4.

We wish to encourage the use of this "new idea for genealogists" so that everyone will become accustomed to the IOS method which will, no doubt, become part of our future along with the Metric System. We will use our variation in our query column, Information Please, and eventually throughout THE GENIE.

# LINCOLN PARISH, LOUISIANA, MARRIAGES BOOK B - 1877 - 1885

#### Copied by Willie Farley

- 1 J. B. Cole T. A. E. Hammons. 13 Dec 1877.
  Wit: J. E. Cole, M. N. Farmer, J. M. Hammons. Min: Jas. A. Hicks.
- Natt Wright Sallie Wilder. 18 Dec 1877.
  Wit: Maj.? Feazel, W. B. Mattox, W. A. Creed. Min: J. C. Doremus.
- 2 Alford Wright Malinda Wright. 16 Dec 1877. Wit: Sallie J. Neilson, Wm. Jones. Min: not given.
- J. S. Skinner S. E. Cargill. 20 Dec 1877. Wit: J. A. Barnett, J. W. Skinner. Min: Eld. Josiah Lolley.
- J. N. Feazel Elvida Mobley. 20 Dec 1877.
  Wit: T. I. Nelson, D. L. Roach. Min: J. C. Jones.
- John Kelly Louisa Mason. 27 Dec 1877.
  Wit: W. A. Sledvert?, W. Doil. Min: J. C. Jones.
- 4 Henry Washington Mary Wilder. 27 Dec 1377. Wit: Dennis Hollis, A. M. Jones. Min: Rev. G. C. Lewis.
- Wash Jenkins Fannie Davis. License dated 20 Dec 1877. Wit: W. H. Murphy, A. H. Simmons. Min: T. J. Duthe----?.
- 5 Nelson Delony Isabel Hunter. 27 Dec 1877. Wit: James Lewis, Lillian Lewis. Min: Joel Lewis.
- 5 George Robinson Amanda Morgan. Date of License: 27 Dec 1877. Wit: Robert Primer?, Marshall Jones. Min: not given.
- 6 Noah McLeroy Harriet Morgan. Date of License: 13 Dec 1877. Wit: Tom Hatter?, John Carter. Min: not given.
- 6 Ray Holland Minerva Hemphill. 27 Dec 1877. Wit: Charley Williams, Levi Nelson. Min: Geo. N. Clampitt.
- 7 John Thompkins Mollie Williams. 23 Dec? 1877. Wit: Chale? Leavey?, George Gibson. Min: not given.
- 7 Moses Douglas Sofa Wilson. 5 Jan 1878. Wit: Sol? Douglas?, Henry Albert?. Min: Amos Newby.
- 8 Fred Brown Manda Johnson. 10 Jan 1878?.
  Wit: C. C. Jackson, M. G. Bradford. Min: Emanuel Jackson.
- 8 J. M. Hammons C. J. Britton. 22 Nov 1877. Wit: E. D. Britton, W. N. Farmer, I. T. Hammons. Min: Jas. A. Hicks.
- George Jenkins Charlotte Jackson. Date of License: 8 Jan 1878. Wit: G. C. Lewis, W. C. Hicks. Min: T. J. Dunn.

- 9 Alfred Futch Rosa Archy. Date of License: 16 Jan 1878. Wit: K. H. Dade, Masity Witk, G. W. Futch. Min: B. B. Bryant.
- Nathan Sherrard Josephine Colquett. 17 Jan 1878?.
  Wit: A. L. McLemay?, W. S. Horn, Wm. T. Wright. Min: Jas. A. Hicks.
- 10 D. L. Green G. C. Smith. 31 Jan 1878. Wit: H. S. Liggin, C. A. Fuller, C. M. Mitchell. Min: W. P. Smith.
- Anderson Lewis Charity Jenkins. License date: 24 Jan 1878. Wit: W. H. Murphy, J. W. Malone. Min: not given
- Andrew Hunter Winnie Daniels. 4 Feb 1878.
  Wit: Clarence Neilson, Sallie Neilson. J. J. Neilson, J.P.
- Ross Staff Adaline Yarbrough?. 31 Jan 1878.
  Wit: Cicero Douglas, Robert Garner. Min: Amos Newby.
- 12 Shadrick Howell Mary Sims. 11 Jan 1878. Wit: Joe Gorce?, Henry Ellist. Min: Amos Newby.
- J. B. Waldron D. O. Cargill. 5 Mar 1878.
  Wit: T. J. Smith, H. L. McMilon. Min: Eld. Josiah Lolley.
- Jno. B. Holstead Lula Tanner. 26 Feb 1878.
  Wit: H. S. Liggin, Wiley Harrison, W. S. May. Min: A. A. Cornett.
- 14 Hezekiah Flunder Isabella Jackson. Date of License: 21 Jan 1878 Wit: Allen Brewster, Charley Smith, Clint Jackson. Min: B. Bryant.
- 14 George Spencer Minnie Hardnett?. 10 Jan 1878
  Wit: Murpha Tanner, Henry Liles, Henry Spencer. Min: Lewis Hamilton.
- Louis Beaty Almedia Robertson. Date of License: 5 Feb 1878. Wit: J. W. Clark, W. A. Morris. Min: Eld. Josiah Lolley.
- 15 M. H. Sims M. J. Reams. 5 Jul 1877. Wit: T. L. Simpson, J. C. Gewin, James Kelly. Min: C.A.C. Herlong?.
- John Harden F. R. Knapper. 3 Feb 1878.
  Wit: P. C. Colvin, H. C. Knapper. Min: J. C. Jones.
- 16 Thomas Parnell Frances Daily. 10 Jan 1878.
  Wit: Daved Sraeet?., Chirlds Parnell. Min: Amos Newby.
- 17 Henry Ellis Manda Younger. 17 Jan 1878.
  Wit: Charley Livingston, Moses Douglest. Min: Amos Newby.
- Joseph McLilley Manerva Goosby. 30 Oct 1877, date of License. Wit: D. L. Green, A. T. Fuller. Min: Jourden Graham.
- 18 Green Sanders Fillice Morgan. Date of License: 18 Feb 1878. Wit. and Min: not given.

- 18 Levi Hemphill Leah Tyler. 11 Feb 1878.
  Wit: T. L. Smart, S. O. Smart. Min: Sam'l Smart.
- John Anders Jane Carter. Date of License: 26 Jan 1878. Wit: Laura Sherard, Jerra Gipson. Min: Emmanuel Jackson.
- Jas. T. Walker Narcissa Huey. 21 Mar 1878.
  Wit: H. H. Howard, W. S. May, W. W. Delony. Min: J.E.C. Doremus.
- J. E. Higden Georgia Henryetter Vance. 13 Mar 1878. Wit: Allen Causey, M. A. Morris. Min: Josiah Lolly.
- 20 R. S. Norred Mary E. Hoge. 21 Mar 1878. Wit: W. A. Ashley, M. Pichun?. Min: Josiah Lolly.
- 21 G. T. Terrill Josephine Garr. 28 Mar 1878. Wit: H. H. Allen, G. W. Edmonson. Min: A. A. Cornett?.
- J. W. Mize Donia Anglen. 18 Mar 1878.
  Wit: J. F. White, D. M. Hataway. Min: J. C. Jones.
- 22 Silas Young Lela Richmond. 16 Mar 1878.
  Wit: George Foman?, Benn Weim?, Wes Thomson?, Mat Nelson, Louis
  Johnson, Lou John. Min: not given.
- Jas. Holland Leety Scott. 27 Mar 1878.
  Wit: Rose Davis, Betty Mason, Frank Holland, Oner Hobny?. Min: not given.
- Wit: W. H. K. Martin, M. C. Bagwell. Min: J. C. Jones.
- John L. Thomas Phebe L. Cox. 12 Nov 1877. Wit: T. L. Smart, W. Z. Teasley?. Min: S. S. Smart.
- 24 Robert Allen Aggie Simonton. Date of License: 21 Feb 1878 Wit: J. W. Siminton, Samuel Skinner. Min: A. J. Duriurs?.
- 24 Henry Pardue M. Patterson. 6 June 1878.
  Wit: B. W. Pardue, John W. Pardue, Jas. M. Pardue. Min: Samuel P. Legett.
- 25 Howard Spivy Martha Dixon. Date of License: 1 Apr 1878. Wit: George Mosly, D. B. Hughes. Min: Alford Philip.
- 25 Alford Ashley Donie Robison. 20 Apr 1878. Wit: George Land, Samuel Williams. Min: C.? C. Lewis.
- Wit: J. H. Williams, W. A. Johnson. Min: Josiah Lolley.
- Frank Newton Lucy Fulfort?. 4 May 1878.
  Wit: Frank Williams, King Singleton. Min: Douglas Gant.

- 27 B. F. Lolley Lula Alexander. 16 May 1878. Wit: C. C. Colvin, W. A. Morris, C. C. Alexander. Min: J.E.C. Doremus.
- J. T. Brooks Lula Greene. Date of License: 15 May 1878. Wit: H. G. Brooks, Allen Greene. Min: J. H. Jordan.
- Jessie Gant Lou Mattax. 25 May 1878.
  Wit: William Gant, Harrison Jones. Min: Richard Hodcus?.
- 28 Sam Harrison Eliza Tolbert. 10 Nov 1877. Wit: Frank Cooper, Louis Harrison. Min: S. S. Smart.
- 29 W. T. Potter Josephine Masters. 30 May 1878. Wit: R. Tucker, B. Hinton. Min: A. A. Cornett?.
- 29 J. N. Byers F. R. Wilson. 23 Jun 1878.
  Wit: L. L. Broughton, L. M. Townsend. Min: M. Delony.
- 30 G. F. McKenzie S. B. McCormick. 26 Jun 1878.
  Wit: T. J. McKenzie, W. B. McCormick, J. R. McCormick. Min: J.A. Hicks.
- 30 W. T. Mitchell S. L. Causey. 3 Jul 1878. Wit: John H. McCullin, J. W. Clark. Min: Joseph Lolley.
- 31 Burt Morris Charity Land. 18 Jul 1878. Wit: George Land, Green Land. Min: G.? C. Lewis.
- 31 Geo. H. Truscott Harriet Burk. 27 Jul 1878. Wit: Thomas Parnell, M. Peevy. Min: J. F. Patterson.
- J. H. Samples Sealy E. Autrey. 7 Jul 1878.
  Wit: Robert Parvin, G. W. Cox. Min: J. L. Williams.
- J. B. Stokes C. J. Fuller. 25 Jul 1878.
  Wit: B. F. Stokes, W. G. Mitchell, G. H. Colvin. J. R. Heard, J.P.
- 33 Emanuel D. Bagwell Mattie Frazier. 30 Jul 1878. Wit: Andrew M. Brothers, John E. Gill, John S. Brothers. Min: Samuel Leggett.
- 33 Nelson Jackson Haley White. 18 Aug 1878. Wit: George Land, Samuel Williams. Min: G. C. Lewis.
- 34 W. D. Lowry Lanora Tippet. 24 Oct 1878.
  Wit: W. L. Jinks, G. L. Doss. Min: James M. Clements.
- 34 B. F. Morrow M. L. Sample. 6 Nov 1878. Wit: J. A. Morrow, S. T. McCain, M. W. Tatum. Min: James M. Clements.
- 35 R. D. Oneal Maud Kelly. 27 Nov 1878.
  Wit: W. C. McCrummen, W. J. Mitchell, B. M. Kendell. W.L. Emory, J.P.

- 35 Harrison Roane Martha Stevens. 6 Dec 1878. Wit: Jessie Smith, Rutha Huse. Min: Richard Hull.
- 36 J. H. Hicks = J. Ella Gill. 26 Nov 1878.
  Wit: D. D. Dacus, R. M. Gill, N. B. Gill. Min: J. C. Jones.
- 36 H. C. Baremore M. E. Frazier. 11 Dec 1878. Wit: A. M. Brothers, H. Baremore, J. M. Beck. Min. J. C. Jones.
- 37 R. A. Smith Elizabeth Johnson. 19 Nov 1878. Wit: J. T. Davidson, T. L. Huey. John J. Neilson, J.P.
- 37 A. W. Norris M. A. Walker. 17 Nov 1878. Wit: J. N. Huffman, L. M. Walker, T. J. Liggin. Min: W. P. Smith.
- John Sampson Jane Hedgepeth. Date of License: 22 Oct 1878. Wit: Menon Brown, Sam Kelgo, James Samson. Min: T. J. Dunn.
- 38 Elic Brewster Fannie Manning. 19 Aug 1878. Wit: Cato Land, George Land. Min: G. C. Lewis.
- 39 Rily Wilburn Fillie Stinson. 29 Aug 1878. Wit: G. H. Hollis, Roake Davis. Min: W. H. Hollis.
- 39 Washington Meriland Leavonia Brewer. Date of License: 2 Nov 1878.
  Wit: S. Skinner, W. J. Malone, J. W. Skinner. Min: T. J. Dunn.
- 40 S. O. Hooton Bettie Mondy. 4 Dec 1878.
  Wit: F. P. Gibson, G. H. Harvill. Min: Josiah Lolley.
- 40 Patrick O'Reily Fannie E. Pipes. 30 Oct 1878.
  Wit: John S. Roane, John H. Stow, R. K. Lusk. Min: A. A. Cornett.
- J. W. Skinner M. L. Colvin. 15 Dec 1378.
  Wit: Wiley Harrison, B. F.? Harrison. Min: Rev. Josiah Lolley.
- J. A. Beck E. P. Colom. 10 Dec 1878.
  Wit: J. P. Colom, J. M. Beck, J. B. Wright. Min: Samuel P. Leggett.
- 42 F. P. Taber Tililah Townon. 2 Jan 1879
  Wit: A. H. Colvin, Jr., W. J. Beard, W. C. Colvin. T. R. Colvin, J.P.
- J. W. Calhoun H. E. Cooper. Date of License: 16 Jan 1879. Wit: John Dring, David Colvin. Min: L. B. Chandler.
- J. F. Gray Lenna Swain. 19 Dec 1878.
  Wit: T. H. Gray, J. Moncrief. Min: Rev. Josiah Lolley.
- 43 W. S. Bell M. M. Nesmith. 19 Dec 1878. Wit: Joe Holib?, W. A. Burt. J. W. Burt, J.F.
- J. M. Hinman A. E. Vining. Date of License: 24 Oct 1877?. Wit: W. J. Mosely, W. H. Jimison. Min: L. B. Chandler.

- 44 Miles Bass Virginia Randol. 13 Jan 1879. Wit: T. R. Colvin, Alfred Colvin, Henry Dust. Min: Jacob Millner.
- 45 Hamilton Wood Lucy Morgan. 26 Nov 1878. Wit: W. J. Beard, C. C. Upchurch. Min: M. Delony.
- 45 S. G. Hammons T. M. Dickerson. 18 Dec 1878. Wit: John Hammons, C.? W. Raley. Min: J. C. Jones.
- 46 G. H. Ambers Nancy Stott. 26 Dec 1878. Wit: G. E. McGee, J. A. Ambers. Min: J. C. Jones.
- 46 J. B. Pingle Fannie Hataway. 10 Dec 1878 Wit: W. H. Ford, L. W. Hinton. Min: J. C. Jones.
- 47 J. W. Pipes M. P. Edmison. 12? Dec 1878.
  Wit: A. J. Taylor, J. N. Collie. Min: L. B. Chandler.
- Wash Robinson Emiline Jackson. 25 Dec 1878.
  Wit: Henry Libels, Thomas Johnson. Min: Lewis Hamilton.
- 48 D. L. Roach J. A. Ware. 18 Dec 1878.
  Wit: I.? L. McCallason, I. W. Ware. Min: J. A. Hicks.
- 48 Moses Hamberli Mollie Grant. 26 Dec 1878.
  Wit: J. D. Davis, Robert Grant, W. T. Wern?. Min: J. A. Hicks.
- 49 L. M. Townson N. J. Burnham. 31 Dec 1878.
  Wit: John G. Brughton, T. F. Tabore?. Min: M. Delony.
- 49 W. J. Powell E. A. Edwards. 2 Jan 1878.
  Wit: D. P. Hicks, J. T. Hinton, J. B. Edwards. Min: Henry Aarcher.
- 50 Hardy Nicholson Eliza Jones. 26 Dec 1878. Wit: H. B. Braford, R. Thonson. Min: A. M. Jackson.
- 50 Elic Bass Ellin Nelson. 26 Dec 1878. Wit: G. G. Jamison, Henry Dusk. Min: Edmond Jackson.
- 51 Moses Head Malinda Littleton. Date of License: 13 Nov.? 1878. Wit: W. H. Merphy, W. J. Malone. Min: T. J. Dunn.
- D. M. Pew M. J. Reily. 12 Dec 1878. Wit: J. N. Feazel, John Hammons, H. L. Hammons. Min: J. C. Jones.
- 52 Geo. Washington McDaniel S. E. More. 17 Nov 1878. Wit: A. J. Busby, W.? B. Times. J. J. Neilson, J.P.
- J. W. Richardson Elizabeth E. Stocks. 17 Dec 1878.
  Wit: W. P. Gaar, W. H. Wilder. Min: Rev. Josiah Lolley.
- 53 M. M. Baity Elizabeth F. Morris. 5 Dec 1878. Wit: W. Turner, J. W. Clark. Min: Rev. Josiah Lolly.

- J. B. Branon M. A. Crews. 11 Dec 1878.
  Wit: S. G. Hammons, H. L. Hammons, C. W. Raley. Min: J. C. Jones.
- 54 M. T. Colvin S. M. Liggin. 21 Jan 1879 Wit: A. C. Colvin, J. S. Liggin, W. B. Rabb. Min: P. Moore
- J. S. Holloway Virginia Vance. 28 Nov 1878. Wit: J. E. Higdon, Waney Lolly. Min: Josiah Lolley.
- J. L. Dunn Mollie Hamliton. 2 Jan 1878.Wit: N. B. Dunn, G. W. Washington, J. D. Dunn. Min: A. C. House, D.D.
- James P. Gilbert Fannie M. Hogan. Date of License: 24 Feb 1876.
  Wit: Thomas B. Cates, A. J. Taylor, J. M. McKenzie. Min: L.B. Chandler.
- 56 Edmon Givens Eliza Siteran. 8 May 1878. Wit: John Tomison, Liddy Walker, T. Henry Wilson. Min: not given.
- 56 N. Cvell? Sarah Graham. License dated: 15 Feb 1876. Wit: John T. McDonell, J. D. Holstead, D. B. Gunby. Min: L. Chandler.
- 57 William Reynolds Endy Lockhart. Date of License: 22 Jan 1879. (Could not read names of witnesses or minister.)
- 58 G. W. Rodgers S. L. E. Goode. 13 Dec 1878.
  Wit: James Rodgers, Y. B. Mashburn. Min: H. B. Howard.
- David F. Cook Angeleet F. Hedgepeth. 29 Dec 1879. Wit: W. H. Jemison, C. E. Pves?. Min: Jas. H. Mays.
- 60 (This is the same as bottom of page 56. Copied twice.)
- 61 J. F. A. Martin Eliza Harden. 19 Jan 1879. Wit: E. W. Alexander, G. W. Harden. J. J. Neilson, J.P.
- 62 W. S. May Eugenia Russ. 20 Feb 1879. Wit: W. D. E. Ives?, T. L. Hughey, J. T. Walker. Min: J. H. Hicks.
- 63 L. Perritt F. C. Norton. 19 Feb 1879. Wit: G. W. Braswell, T. W. Milan, L. A. T. Johnson. Min: Thos. Upton.
- 64 W. B. Madden E. C. Puckett. 20 Feb 1879. Wit: J. L. Hopper, L. L. Lomax. Min: Josiah Lolly
- 65 K. H. Dade Lina Bryant. 30 Jan 1879. Wit: John Dade, J. M. Dade, Green Bryant. Min: Cain Robinson.
- 66 Robt. Jackson Alice Houston. 17 Jan 1879. Wit: John Heath, Bush House. Min: Jacob Milner.
- 67 T. P. Christy M. A. Boyt. 11 Jan 1879. Wit: John G. Broughton, Martha Malie, Nancy Christy. Min: J. L. Williams.

- Thos. Williams Jane Rily. 26 Dec 1878.
  Wit: Henry Daniels, William Ranal. Min: W. Hollis.
- 69 Joe Dunkin Bettie Riley. License dated: 31 Dec 1878. Wit: L. S. House, R.? W. Caskey. Min: Wily Uclie?.
- 70 Walter Howell Alice Goree. 13 Feb 1879. Wit: George Anson?, Joe Goree. Min: Amos Nuby?.
- 71 Wm. F. Bond Dosia E. Gullatt. 13 Feb 1879. Wit: W. F. Spencer, S. S. Gullat, A. Gullat. Min: Geo. Nicholas Clampitt.
- 72 Wm. Garner Alice Younger. 31 Dec 1878. Wit: Nathan Rogers, Leve? Levistone. Min: Amos Nuby?.
- 73 W. D. Cook Nancy C. Ginn. 5 Feb 1879. Wit: G. W. Cox, John Autrey, S. M. Fuller. Min: J. L. Williams.
- 74 Geo. Hollis Harriet Wilder. 21 Jan 1879. Wit: Lewis Garner, Alice Mayfield. Min: not given.
- 75 J. M. Kinsman Lucy Mathews. 25 Feb 1879.
  Wit: J. B. Wright, A. M. Brothers, H. Baremore. Min: J. C. Jones.
- 76 W. S. Davis Sallie F. McClendon. 27 Feb 1879.
  Wit: J. H. Holland, Amos? Davis, W. C. McCrummen?. W. L. Emory, J.P.
- 77 Loving Townsend Emma McBride. 15 Mar 1879.
  Wit: B. F. Mays, Jas. H.? Decker, Jessie Townsend. W. E. Redwine,
  Parish Judge.
- 78 J. F. Smith Bettie Bradford. 13 Oct 1878.
  Wit: J. Mitchell, J. W. Ray, C. J. Butler. Min: C. A. C. Herlong.
- 79 J. G. Broughton Willer A. Burnham. 20 Feb 1879.
  Wit: R. W.? Anders, W. C. Oliver, M. J. Dennard?. Min: M. Deloney.
- Peter Brice Annie Wood. 9 Mar 1879.
  Wit: J. D. Calhoun, F. G. Simonton, E. F. Warren. Min: Harry Thomas.
- 81 J. W. Ray Jodie W. Mitchell. 19 Feb 1879. Wit: Samuel Davis, J. H. Ballunce?. Min: Samuel? S. Smart.
- 82 W. E. Baker L. D. Wright. 5 Mar 1879.
  Wit: W. P. Lomax, B. F. Lolley. Min: Rev. Josiah Lolley.
- 82 R. A. Larance Willie O. Wilson. 10 Apr 1879. Wit: J. H. Wilson, Giles W. Dobbins. Min: M. Delony.
- 83 J. M. Stewart Carrie Sims. 10 Apr 1879. Wit: Joe Kolb, W. D. Smith. Min: Rev. J. Lolley.

- Wit: J. Jameson, Sam Haller. Min: R. Hews.
- 84 Geo. W. Wutrell A. A. Raley. 30 Apr 1879. Wit: R. Y. Maxwell?, W. W. White. N. G. Watson, J.P.
- John Everett Mary F. Delony?. 13 Apr 1879.
  Wit: E. D. Newton, A. R. Taylor, David Leonard. W. L. Emory, J.P.
- Aaron Simonton Mary J. Harris. Date of License: 19 Apr 1879.
  Wit: G. B. Washington, George Land, Robert Simonton. Min: not given.
- 85 George Hollis Rosa Davis. 15 Mar 1879. Wit: Wait? Hollis, T. S. Givens, W. W. McGuire. Min: T. J. Dunn.
- 86 T. P. Barnhill E. N. Rives. 28 May 1879. Wit: J. B. William, G. W. Cooper, J. R. Rives. Min: J. L. Williams.
- 86 Elvinton Keels Mrs. Lou Jones. 14 Aug 1879. Wit: H. Howard, F. C. Brown. Min: A. A. Cornett?.
- 87 F. M. Terrell Mrs. Martha Emma Hoge. 22 Jul 1879. Wit: C. Davis, J. C. Branon. Min: J. C. Jones.
- 87 I.? T. McElduff Elizabeth Jones. 17 Jul 1879. Wit: H. L. Mathews, J. F. Flanagan, G. S. McElduff. Min: Samuel P. Lygett.
- 88 Richard Holeman Harriet Harris. Date of License: 18 Jul 1879. Witnesses and Minister not given.
- 88 J. A. Hodges Martha A. Stewart. 29 Jul 1879.
  Wit: M. J. Stewart, J. A. Morrow, Joseph Cox. Min: J. L. Williams.
- 89 Henry Dunkin Vinie Reed. 22 Jul 1879. Wit: J. B. Henry, James Beckham, W. G. Head. Min: T. J. Dunn.
- 89 Abe Hinton Delia ? Garner. 23 July 1879. Wit: Horace Gibson, Jacob G. Washington. Min: Eld. G. A. Williams.
- 90 Sam'l Gibson Caroline Miles. 13 Apr 1879. Wit: Mareay ?, Samuel Harrison. Min: Amos Newby.
- 90 T. L. Holly T. L. McCarly. 28 Aug 1879. Wit: I. W. Bannelle, M. S. Bannelle. T. R. Colvin, J.P.
- 91 J. J. Edwards M. T. Powell. 24 Aug 1879. Wit: G. P. Hinton, J. M. Edwards, M. A. Crawford. Min: C. H. Raley.
- 91 D. R. Harkins Eliot Davis. 11 Sep 1879. Wit: Jno. B. Holstead, S. M. Wright, L. W. Hinton. Min: P. Moore.
- 92 T. F. Neal Sallie L. Thornton. 25 Sep 1879. Wit: J. J. Neal, W. H. Reames. Min: James A. Hicks.

- 92 Calvin Crow Lucindia Hicks. Date of License: 23 Oct 1879. Wit: R. W. Trussell, Jack Dupree, S. M. Wafer. Min: not given.
- 93 W. D. Shepherd M. V. McConathy. 11 Sep 1879. Wit: J. C. Driskell, S. Davis, J. D. Driskill. Min: S. S. Smart.
- 93 W. M. Miller N. A. Miller. 6 Nov 1879. Wit: S. C. Harvill, G. H. Harvill, L. F. Calcote. Sam'l Barksdale, J.P.
- 94 C. H. Mitchell Mollie Henry. 2 Oct 1879. Wit: S. N.? Coplen, J. B. Williams, G. L. Cox. Min: J. L. Williams.
- 94 Monroe Lewis Fannie Dawson. Date of License: 1 Dec 1879. Wit: Manday Rone?. Min: not given.
- 95 Frank Williams Misouri Sherrard. 9 Oct 1879. Wit: Ed. Roane, A. Monday Roane. Min: John Taylor.
- 95 Sam Williams Emmer Harris. 9 Nov? 1879. Wit: G. A. Hanes, T. J. Jones. Min: G. C.? Lewis.
- 96 W. H. Frazier Nancy R. Dutton. 21? Dec 1879. Wit: J. M. Beck, T. M. Younse, Julius Younse. Min: Samuel P. Leggett.
- 96 Simie Keels Mattie Lewis. 11 Dec 1879. Wit: not given. Min: Jacob Milinton.
- 97 George Washington Beck Julia Johnson. 27 Dec 1879. Wit: William Holland, J. P. Phillips, J. H. Snowden. Min: J. H. Mays.
- 97 Standford Holland Hattie Daniels. 1 Jan 1880. Wit: Clement White, D. S. Hollis. Min: G. C. Lewis.
- 98 Moses Harris Lucy Lindsey. 14 Dec 1879. Wit: Vate? May, Anderson Lewis. Min: G. C. Lewis.
- 98 J. R. G. Sealy Mattie E. Broadway. 18 Dec 1879. Wit: S. P. Colvin, T. L. Huey, S. S. Gullatt. Sam'l Barksdale, J.P.
- 99 W. B. Rabb Della Colvin. 24 Dec 1879. Wit: J. C. Watts, Samuel Colvin. Min: A. A. Cornett.
- 99 Eugene Drayton Joanah Ivens. 25 Dec 1879. Wit: Sam O. Wilder, W. G. Neilson, M. W. Jones. Sam'l Barksdale, J.P.
- J. T. McDonald H. C. Rinehart. 1 Oct 1879.
  Wit: E. F. Warren, J. L. Creed, Thomas P. Ford. Min: G. A. Bodie.
- 100 Vate May Mary Standifer. Date of License: 26 Dec 1879. Wit: Uriah? Lewis, John House. Min: not given.

These records will be continued in the October GENIE.

#### KNIGHT CEMETERY

Located just off Highway 8, Sharp Community, Rapides Parish, Louisiana. Copy made by Mrs. J. B. Knight, May 1973.

The first grave put in this cemetery was:

MOSES B. RICHARDSON

Apr. 7, 1800 - Oct. 17, 1865

Francis Day Knight had come from Virginia to Louisiana in 1860. He owned land in Grant Parish, and after the death of Mr. Richardson, this land was traded to his son, W. H. Richardson, January 26, 1876. The Richardson family moved to Grant Parish. Mr. Knight became owner of the home where this grave is, and his descendants have used it to bury in through the years.

FRANCIS DAY KNIGHT, SR. SCEVA, WIFE of FRANCIS DAY KNIGHT, SR.	Jun.	12,	1833 1835				
She was Sceva Two Pope, married Nov.			1000		TT 1.	10	1007
F. D. KNIGHT, JR.			1862				
MINNIE ODOM KNIGHT	may		1862		Dec.	14,	1940
Wife of F. D. Knight, Jr. MATTHEW N. KNIGHT	7	20	1876		Oat	11	1902
Son of Francis Day Knight, Sr.	Juii.	20,	10/0		oct.	тт,	1093
JAMES WESLEY KNIGHT	Mar	29	1871	_	Feb	5	1933
Son of F. D. Knight, Sr.	riar.	۷,	10/1	_	reb.	٠,	1933
MARY ADDIE TINSLEY KNIGHT	Sen	26	1871	_	Tan	27	1900
First wife of J. Wesley Knight.	DCP.	۷,	1071		Juli.	-,,	1,00
SIMON POPE KNIGHT	Dec.	28.	1866	-	Feb.	16.	1934
Son of F. D. Knight, Sr.	200.	,	2000			,	~, ,
SARAH M. DURRETT KNIGHT	Aug.	16.	1875	***	Dec.	16.	1947
Wife of S. P. Knight.							
DANIEL P. KNIGHT	Jul.	4.	1872	-	Apr.	11.	1899
Son of F. D. Knight, Sr.		•				•	
JOSEPH WALKER KNIGHT	Feb.	20,	1874	-	Oct.	10,	1944
Wife: Elizabeth Jowers still living.		•				•	
WALTER FRANK KNIGHT		28,	1948	-	Jun.	29,	1963
Son of W. R. and Eva Beebe Knight.							
Grandson of Joseph Walker Knight.							
JAN KNIGHT	Born	and	Died	•	Mar.	22,	1942
FRANK DAY KNIGHT	Jun.	21,	1897	-	Feb.	25,	1916
Son of F. D. Knight, Jr.							
ANDREW J. KNIGHT	Jan.	22,	1892	-	Nov.	7,	1941
Son of F. D. Knight, Jr.							
MARK J. KNIGHT			1886	-	1965		
Son of F. D. Knight, Jr.							
Five unmarked graves - could not identify.							
CELIA ANN BEEBE KNIGHT			1890	-	1954		
Wife of Mark Joseph Knight.							
JAMES FRANK KNIGHT	Sep.	1,	1884	-	Mar.	15,	1949
Son of F. D. Knight, Jr.							
DOLLY JANE HODGE KNIGHT			1890	-	Jul.		190 <b>8</b>
First wife of James Frank Knight.	** , , ,		n 6 n		- 1		1000
Infant dau of James Frank and Dolly Hodge	Knight	1.0	B & D		Jul		
AUBREY E. KNIGHT	May	то,	1915	-	Apr.	٥,	19/0
Son of James Frank Knight	004	7	1921	_	<b>Poh</b>	1 /-	1065
DOROTHY HODGE KNIGHT	oct.	/,	エンベエ	-	reb.	14,	1903
Wife of Aubrey E. Knight							

### KNIGHT CEMETERY - continued

ADROM DAVID (KNIGHT)	Feb.	15,	1940	-	Sep.	23,	1940
Son of Mr. and Mrs. Aubrey E. Knight NADINE E. KNIGHT	Born	and	Died	-	Jul.	26,	1949
Granddaughter of Mark J. Knight ROY ODRES KNIGHT	Mar.	15,	1909	-	Apr.	18,	1933
Son of Mark J. Knight CHARLES WENDELL CARVER	Sep.	14,	1942	-	May	13,	1947
Grandson of James Frank Knight HOMER R. CARVER	Mar.	24,	1921	•••	Nov.	28,	1959
Son-in-law of J. Frank Knight SIMON EUGENE KNIGHT	Nov.	20,	1901	-	Sep.	2,	1972
Living wife: Lucy Nichols LOUIS D. KNIGHT	May	26,	1937	-	Mar.	18,	1973
Son of Simon Eugene Knight OLIVER A. KNIGHT	Feb.	27,	1895	-	Oct.	5,	1966
Son of Simon Pope Knight CLARA ZELL LANGHAM KNIGHT	Dec.		1902	•	Jul.	6,	1972
Wife of Oliver Knight ALBERT KNIGHT	Apr.	1,	1897	-	Jun.	11,	1943
Son of Simon Pope Knight WILLIAM KNIGHT	Jan.	12,	1904	-	Jan.	12,	1904
Infant of Simon Pope Knight JOSHUA MYRL KNIGHT	Aug.	23,	1908		Oct.	27,	1926
Son of Simon Pope Knight MITON LEE KNIGHT	Jan.	24,	1911	-	Dec.	11,	1912
Son of Simon Pope Knight LUTHER W. KNIGHT	Feb.	22,	1898	-	Aug.	6,	1967
Son of James Wesley Knight BETTIE SHARP KNIGHT	Jan.	31,	1901	-	Jun.	8,	1971
Wife of Luther Knight LARRY WESLEY KNIGHT	Jul.	1,	1942	-	Jul.	2,	1942
Son of Mr. and Mrs. Luther Knight Infant son of Doyle and Bernice Norvell Knig			1942				
FRANKIE CLAUDINE KNIGHT Three infants			1918 1905			6,	1919
Children of Wesley and Sally Parker Kn Infant son of William P. and Gladys Knight		and	Died	_	Nov.	19,	1945
NATHAN TURNER Husband of Edith Pope Turner			1825				
EDITH POPE TURNER Sister of Sceva Pope Knight			1828	-	1902		
2							

\* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \*

### PRE-WORKSHOP DINNER PARTY HONORING MR. RICHARD S. LACKEY

You are cordially invited to attend the Pre-Workshop Dinner Party on Friday evening, August 9th, in the Barksdale AFB Officers' Club, to meet Mr. Richard S. Lackey, our distinguished guest. Paid reservations must be received by August 5th. See flyer in this issue, or write the Association for reservation form. Our new address: P.O. Box 4462, Shreveport, Louisiana 71104.

\* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \*

# THE NEW ORLEANS CHRISTIAN ADVOCATE Marriages and Obituaries

Copied by E. M. Tipton

# Vol. VIII, No. 32, 8 Sep 1858

OBITUARY: P. 2, Col. 3

Mrs. Elizabeth Dennis Marshall, wife of John Marshall, Sr., died 19 July 1858. She was born in Prince Edward County, Va., 25 Jan 1801, married at age 23, resided in Mecklenburg County, Va., until her husband moved to Monroe County, Ala., in 1838, where she died. A member of the Presbyterian Church, kind wife, mother, mistress and friend.

PERSONAL BRIEFS AND SPECIAL NOTICES: P. 3, Col. 3

Rev. W. Collins, Presiding Elder of Detroit District, M. E. Church, and member of Cincinnati Book Committee, is dead.

Countess Carlisle, mother of the earl, formerly Lord Morpeth, is dead.

The Marquis of Queensberry, Scotland, was recently killed by an accidental discharge of his gun.

Dr. Arial Cooley, inventor of lucifer matches, died at Hartford, Conn., 18 Aug, aged 70 years.

Drs. Sinclair and Deschamp of New Orleans have fallen victims of yellow fever.

Dr. Wm. S. Harden of Bryan County, Ga., was killed by his son-in-law, Thos. R. Pittman on 26 Aug.

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Col. 4

Rev. J. W. Hightower of Alabama Conference to Miss Missouri J. Redock of Butler County, Ala., at home of bride's mother, on 26 Aug 1858 by Rev. A. S. Dickinson.

#### Vol. VIII, No. 33, 15 Sep 1858

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Col. 3 (Very faded, mostly illegible.)

Samuel Rutherford Brisbin died 22 Aug, aged 21 years.

Miss Ann Cage Hanna, dau of \_\_\_\_ Hanna, Coushatta, La.

Ella Keener of Napoleonville, La.

John Mott Lockwood, son of Dr. Ephriam T. & Nancy Lockwood.

Clara Watkins Summers, dau of Rev. Dr. Summers and his wife, drowned in Nashville, Tenn. No date given. Copied from Nashville Chr. Adv.

P. 4, Cols. 3 & 4

Rev. James Griffing died near Port Gibson, Miss. He was born near Natchez,

THE GENIE, July 1974

THE NEW ORLEANS CHRISTIAN ADVOCATE - continued

Miss., 21 Sep 1782, left wife and children. His maternal grandmother was Mrs. Hannah Curtis.

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Col. 3

Mr. David Frisby to Miss Catherine J. Hatcher, in Washington County, Miss., on 26 Aug by Rev. E. F. Mullins.

Robert L. Majors to Miss Mary Dozier on 12th inst. by M. J. McDonald.

Mr. Thos. W. Cook to Miss Samatha T. Brown in M. E. Church, Franklin, St. Mary Parish, La., on 9 Sep by Rev. J. T. Fontaine.

### Vol. VIII, No. 34, 22 Sep 1858

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Col. 3

Hulda McDonald, dau of Henry & Delilah McDonald, born in Washington County, Ala., 24 Dec 1832, died in Sumterville, Ala., 19 Aug 1858. A Friend

Amanda T. Foscue died near Coffeeville, Ala., on 17 Aug 1858. W.

Mrs. Lydia H. Anthony, consort of G. B. Anthony, died near Milliken's Bend, La., aged 24 years. Mentions children but no names.

J.A.M.

Mrs. Mary Thompson, wife of James M. Porter, died near Opelousas 21 Aug. Left husband and five little girls.

J. J. Lyons.

Amanda Land, wife of W. S. Wilkinson, died in Natchitoches, La., 25 Aug, born Amite County, Miss., 9 Apr 1830, resided in Natchitoches many years.

B.H.B.

P. 3, Col. 4

Mr. J. A. Trice, formerly of Clarksville, Tenn., died recently after relapse with yellow fever. Left wife, no children mentioned.

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Col. 4

William R. Gilliam to Miss Elizabeth Nelson, at residence of T. D. Walker, on 21 Aug by Rev. H. Armistead, all of Natchitoches Parish, La.

William F. Nosworthy of Jackson, La., to Miss Elizabeth M. Muse of Wilkinson County, Miss., at home of bride's father, 9 Sep by Rev. E. A. Flowers.

Milton J. Brown to Miss L. J. Donahor 9 Sep by Rev. B. B. Ross, all of Talledega, Ala.

# Vol. VIII, No. 35, 29 Sep 1858

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Col. 3

Mrs. Sarah R. Northout, wife of John Northout, died at Indian Springs, Monroe County, Ala., 27 Aug. She was dau of John & Polly Robbins, formerly THE NEW ORLEANS CHRISTIAN ADVOCATE - continued

of Conecuh County, Ala. Left infant daughter to be reared by her sister.
Allenton, Ala., 31 Aug 1858.
A. C. Ramsey

Sidney Edna Matgah, dau of Capt. D. R. & Mrs. Mary Wadsworth Matgah, died at Pattersonville (La.?), 6 Sep of yellow fever, age 6 years. A Friend

Mrs. Emily A. Alford, wife of E. M. Alford and dau of J. S. & E. H. Pritchard, died in Madison County, Miss., 7 Aug. She was born 26 Jan 1838, married 1 Nov 1853, converted Oct 1856. Leaves two little sons.

J.A. Light

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Col. 3

B. F. Ashley, Esq., of Montgomery County (Ala?), to Miss Lizzie Byars in Wetumpka on 7 Sep by Rev. J. D. Fisher.

Mr. John Weiss to Miss Corinthia Fain in Wetumpka on 19 Sep by Rev. J. D. Fisher.

# Vol. VIII, No. 36, 6 Oct 1858

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Col. 3

Mary Cassels, wife of Reuben Cassels, died in Wilkinson County, Miss., 2 Aug 1858. Formerly Mary Sojourner, she was born on Cumberland River in South Carolina 2 Feb 1792.

J. W. McNeil

P. 4, Col. 4

Rev. Joseph Travis died 16 Sep 1858, aged 72 years, resided at China Grove, Carroll County, Miss., a superannuated member of Memphis Conference.

Rev. Dr. Reuben Post, Pastor of Circular Presbyterian Church, Charleston, S.C., died of yellow fever recently, aged 67 years.

NO MARRIAGES FOUND IN THIS ISSUE.

#### Vol. VIII, No. 37, 13 Oct 1858

OBITUARIES: P. 1, Col. 3 (Mobile, Ala.)

Rev. William B. Tipton died 1 Oct 1858, aged 35 years.

Dr. Henry Mandeville, Pastor of Government St. Presbyterian Church, died 2 Oct.

Total of 57 died of yellow fever during past two weeks in Mobile, Ala.

P. 2, Cols. 1, 2, & 3

Louisa Alabama Blanks, dau of Col. W. E. Blanks, died at her father's home near Scottsville, La., on 29th ult. (29 Aug).
Farmersville, 15 Sep 1858

Lemuel S. Gann, son of Rev. James M. & Elizabeth Gann, died 22 Jul 1858 at his father's residence in Marion County, born 20 Apr 1841, of yellow fever.

#### THE NEW ORLEANS CHRISTIAN ADVOCATE - continued

Rev. Preston Cooper died 2 Aug 1858. He was born in Warren County, Tenn., 29 Dec 1806. Mentions wife and children, no place of death. Will Wildwood

Mrs. Rachel D. Marshall, wife of Francis P. Marshall and youngest child of the late Jonathan English, died at Atlanta, Ga., 26 Jul 1858. Born in Monroe County, Ala., in Nov 1833; father had moved from Richland District, S.C. in 1823.

Rev. Wm. E. Hollidey died 29 Sep 1858. He was born 29 Apr 1813 in Abbeville District, S.C. Died in Yazoo County, Miss., left wife and children. Pleasant Ridge, Miss., 28 Sep 1858. D. W. Wiggins

Mrs. Mary Shaw Brown died 8 Apr 1858 near Eudora, Chicot County, Ark. Born in County Down near Belfast, Ireland, in Sep 1787, came at early age to United States with parents, John and Isabella Shaw, who settled in Lancaster County, Pa. She married John J. Brown in Lancaster County in Dec 1805 and moved with husband to Mississippi Territory, settling near Washington in Adams County, where she resided until 1825, when they moved to Warren County near Vicksburg, and thence to Chicot County in Arkansas in 1848. Her husband died in Chicot County, Arkansas, 28 Sep 1851. Survived by seven of her ten children.

Mrs. Sarah Fornea Pearson, wife of Joel Pearson of St. Helena Parish, La., died at home 19 Sep 1858. Born 8 Jul 1808, married Joel Pearson 26 Aug 1830. Mentions daughters, but does not name them.

C.P.S.

Mrs. Kate Holbrook, consort of Geo. Holbrook of Pensacola, Fla., died in New Orleans of yellow fever on 8th inst., aged 22 years, leaves husband, infant, parents and relatives. Was detained in New Orleans by yellow fever quarantine, unable to leave, contracted yellow fever four days later and died soon after.

R. J. Harp.

Larkin C. Edmunson died of typhoid pneumonia 27 Sep 1858, age 29 years, left wife to whom he was married 29 Apr 1858.

T.F.M.

Mrs. Amanda F. Peterson, consort of Dr. F. W. Peterson and dau of the late Capt. J. Shivers, died in Greensboro, Ala., 15 Sep 1858, age 32 years.

Texas Advocate please copy.

W. Shapard

Larkin M. Tucker died at residence of his parents, Ira J. & Pricilla A. Tucker, near Helicon, Ala., on 5 Sep 1858, aged 18 years, 2 mos., 14 days.

W. B. Harper, Jr. died 20 Aug 1858 in Rapides Parish, La., aged 9 years, 10 mos. and 20 days. (Parents' names not given.) W. D. Staton, P.C.

Miss Myriam M. Norman died of typhoid fever at her father's residence on 3 Sep 1858 in her 19th year.

John Cordill, Jr., son of Joseph & Mary J. Cordill of Tensas Parish, La., died 21 Aug 1858, aged 1 yr., 5 mos. and 16 days.

J.D. Adams

Alma Greaves, dau of J. B. & P. J. Greaves, died at Clinton, Miss., 28 Sep 1858, aged about three years.

Mrs. Pamela M. Massey, relict of Joshua Massey, formerly of Queen Anne County,

Md., mother of Mr. J. H. Massey of this city and mother-in-law of the late Rev. A. F. Dobbs, former rector of Trinity Church, New Orleans, was born 22 Mar 1795 of ancient family of Kent County, Md., died in LaGrange, Tenn., 10 Sep 1858. Her only daughter and son-in-law died in New Orleans of yellow fever in 1853, leaving a large family of children for Mrs. Massey to care for.

DEATHS & MISSING PERSONS: Miscellaneous Items, P. 3, Cols. 4 & 5

P. S. Turley, formerly a clergyman, was executed on the gallows on Friday week in Kanawha County, Va., for the murder of his wife.

Mr. Edward Von Gabain, editor of the German Gazetter?, formerly an officer in the Prussian Army, died of yellow fever recently in New Orleans.

Marie Morel, dau of Mr. & Mrs. Morel of Columbia St., New Orleans, died recently, only 28 months old.

Capt. Isaac Bowen, U.S.A.U.S. Commissary of New Orleans, died of yellow fever recently at Pass Christian.

J. H. Charles, of the Home Mutual Insurance Co., formerly of the house of Robb and Sons, started for Ocean Springs on the steamer. His baggage was landed, but he was not to be found. His wife is almost frantic.

Rev. H. M. Dennison, of St. Peter's Church, Charleston, S.C., a relative of Assistant Bishop Bowman of Pennsylvania and son-in-law of Ex-President Tyler, died recently of yellow fever.

Samuel Sampson, a native of New York, aged about 25 years, employed as a deck hand of the Steamer Princess, fell off a yawl and drowned recently.

Col. Joseph B. Cobb, a native of Georgia, but for a number of years a citizen of Mississippi, died in Columbus, Miss., on the 15th inst.

Ebenezer Francis, Esq., died in Boston last week, aged 83 years. Heirs listed as two daughters, Mrs. Nathaniel I. Bowditch and Mrs. Robert M. Mason of Boston.

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Col. 5

Rev. Daniel S. McDonald of Alabama Conference to Miss Lizzie M. Jones of Clarke County, Ala., married 30 Sep 1858 at Mount Zion Church, Grove Hill Circuit, by Rev. W. H. Carter.

Mr. B. B. Sanders to Miss Beatrice Lockard, dau of William Lockard, were married 22 Sep 1858 in Livingston, Ala., by Rev. J. B. Cottrell.

Mr. D. Irwin Rast of South Carolina to Miss Ellen W. Ustick, dau of W. P. Ustick, Esq., of Livingston, Ala., married 23 Sep by Rev. J. B. Cottrell.

#### Vol. VIII, No. 38, 20 Oct 1858

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Col. 3

Mrs. Sophia R. Ware, wife of Henry R. Ware and dau of G. C. & Mary S. McNeill,

was born in Fayetteville, N.C., 11 Oct 1833 and died in Selma, Ala., 16 Sep 1858. Her parents died when she was a little girl and she was adopted by her maternal uncle, Col. S. R. Blake, educated in Wesleyan Female College, Atlanta, Ga., moved with her uncle to Alabama in 1850 and married Dec 1855. Selma, Ala., 1 Oct 1858

Edward Wadsworth

Bro. J. S. Martin died 26 Sep 1858, a member of Sabbath School Society of the Carondelet St. Methodist Church (New Orleans), survived by wife and children.

Miss Margaret Hawthorn died at Pearlington, Miss., 26 Aug 1858 in her 16th year.

H. D. Berry

NOTE: Yellow fever epidemic raging in New Orleans for past two months, between 400 and 500 deaths each week.

P. 3, Col. 3

Lucie Rives, dau of John Fletcher & Mary Bailey Rives, niece of Bishop Early, died in Hinds County, Miss., on 14 Oct 1858.

E. M. Ryland, President of St. Louis Chamber of Commerce, died recently.

Mr. Horace Vernet's wife died recently in Paris. He is left with only two grandsons, children of his daughter, wife of Paul DeLaRoche, the artist.

NO MARRIAGES IN THIS ISSUE.

# Vol. VIII, No. 39, 27 Oct 1858

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Col. 3

Lony Frith Nicholson, son of Washington Band and Martha W. Nicholson, died 11 Sep 1858 at Forest Grove, Claiborne Parish, La., aged one yr., 2 mos., 24 days.

Mrs. Joyce H. Howard, wife of James E. Howard, Esq., died 13 June 1858 in the 49th year of her age. She joined M. E. Church at Minden, La., Oct 1844. Oct. 6, 1858

D. S. Watkins

Little Mattie E. Moore, dau of W. E. D. & Mary Moore, died in Coosa County, Ala., 14 Sep 1858. T.M.L.

Mrs. Ann Eliza Mayson, wife of John R. Mayson, died 20 Sep 1858 in Caston, Miss. She was born in Tennessee, moved with parents to Georgia when young, married John R. Mason in 1839, and leaves husband, three sons and one daughter. Two daughters preceded her in death.

Jas. Walton

Mrs. Catharine Ella Reed, wife of William Reed and dau of Dr. Wm. and C. Ferrell, died 31 Aug 1858 in Black Hawk, Carroll County, Miss.

D. W. Dellehay, P.C.

Brownsville, Texas: Half of the garrison at Fort Brown has died of yellow fever. Deaths in the city of 2060 as high as 20 to 25 per week.

Mrs. Julia Boring Ward, wife of Dr. Ward who died recently and dau of Reve Dr.

Boring, died in Galveston - both died of yellow fever.

John J. Dunn

Kinchin L. Haralson, Esq., U.S. Collector at Point Isabel, Tex., formerly of Chambers County, Ala., and brother of the late Hon. Hugha A. Haralson of Lagrange, Ga., died recently of yellow fever at Point Isabel, Tex.

MARRIAGES: P. 4, Col. 3

Rev. James M. Towles of Alabama Conference to Miss Elizabeth G. Phillips, dau of Harrington Phillips of Randolph County, Ala., on 14 inst. by Rev. Dr. R. L. Robertson.

John R. Sturges to Miss Margaret M. Chaney on 7th inst. by Rev. H. T. Lewis, all of East Feliciana Parish, La.

Mr. John H. Perkins to Miss Mary E. Boon on 7th inst. in Octibbala County, Miss., by Rev. Mathew D. Thomason.

Mr. Charles O. Jones of Marion, Ala., to Miss Emma Pettway of Gee's Bend, Wilcox County, Ala., on 13th inst. in Gee's Bend by Rev. L. M. Wilson.

Milton Jenkins, Esq., to Miss Fannie A. Moody at home of Rev. T. Moody, Wilcox County, Ala., on 22 Sep 1858 by Rev. J. R. King.

Rev. E. D. Pitts, President of Auburn Female College, to Miss Sarah J. McNeely on 4 Oct 1858 by Rev. C. D. Oliver.

## Vol. VIII, No. 40, 3 Nov 1858

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Col. 3

Mrs. Sarah E. Hooks, wife of Samuel D. Hooks, Esq., died 6 Aug 1858 in Washington County, Ala. A native of Duplin County, N.C., dau of the late Thomas Wright, Esq., moved with her own and husband's family to Sumpter County, Ala., in 1836, where she resided for some years.

North Carolina Christian Herald please copy.

Mr. Berry Hickman died 4 Sep 1858 in Copiah County, Miss., nearly 50 years old. Leaves wife, brother and a sister.

B.Y.H.

W. O. Ormsby was born 31 May 1825 and died 29 Sep 1858 near village of Prattville (may be Prattsville, Ala.). Leaves wife, mother and brothers. Southern Christian Advocate please copy.

J.B.

P. 3, Col. 4

Julia Mariah Andrews, second child of Rev. Mark E. Andrews of Alabama Conference, died 19th ult. near Mobile, Ala., aged 14 mos.

Mr. Thomas Baltzal, Civil Engineer and resident of Pensacola, drowned while attempting to rescue a child of Mrs. Hazard which had fallen overboard from Steamer Calhoun at Apolachicola.

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Col. 4

Rev. James L. Harris, Pastor in charge of Robinson's Mission, Madison County,

to Miss Jane S. Williams, dau of John Williams, at father's home on 16 Sep 1858 by Rev. J. W. Phillips.

Mr. A. Monroe Chapman of Mansfield, La., to Mrs. Sallie F., dau of the late William Freeman, Griffin, Ga., 28th ult. by Rev. Chas. R. Jewett.

# Vol. VIII, No. 41, 10 Nov 1858

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Col. 4

Mrs. Leanah Robertson, wife of Joseph W. Robertson, deceased, and dau of Evan and Elizabeth Harvey, was born 6 Jan 1820 and died on 20th ult. at her residence on Deer Creek, Isoquena County, Miss. Her husband died in May 1857. (Children mentioned.) Deer Creek, Miss., 2 Oct 1858. W. D. Brown

Robert Henry was born in South Carolina about 1777 and died 3 Aug 1858, survived by several children.

A. D. Gaskill

Mrs. Mary Quellmalz, wife of Rev. C. Quellmalz, German Methodist pastor in Mobile, died 19 Oct 1858. She was born in Choctaw County, Ohio, leaves husband and three children. Memphis Advocate please copy. J. W. Williams

Miss Caroline Mixon, dau of William Mixon of Coffee County, Ala., died 16 Oct, age about 20 years. Robert Smilie

Mrs. Sophia Wiseman died 2 Oct 1858 at the home of her son-in-law, Samuel McClellan, near Rocky Springs, Claiborne County, Miss., in her 79th year. Gallatin, Miss., 25 Oct 1858.

S. H. Johnson

M. Gabriel Jacques Sureene, author of the "French Dictionary", died recently in Edinburgh, Scotland, aged 80 years.

Mrs. Sehon, mother of Dr. Sehon, died 28 Oct 1858 in Clarksville, Virginia.

Rev. William F. Hubert of the Texas Conference, stationed at Lavaca and Indianola, has died of yellow fever. From one of the oldest Methodist families in Texas. Rev. Henry L. Hubert of the Texas Conference is his brother.

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Col. 3

Thomas H. Lewis to Asenath E. Hudson, near Brookhaven, on 27 Oct 1858 by Rev. A. B. Nicholson, all of Lawrence County, Miss.

Mr. F. M. Wade to Miss Nancy McElroy, both of DeSoto Parish, La., on 28 Oct 1858 by Rev. S. B. Suratt.

Mr. Elbert S. Jemison of Palestine, Tex., to Miss Louisa A. McElderry at home of bride's father in Talladega County, Ala., on 19 inst. by Rev. S. H. Suratt.

Mr. J. J. Emory to Miss Margaret M. Smilie, in Copiah County, Miss., on 26 Oct 1858 by Rev. Bowen.

# Vol. VIII, No. 42, 17 Nov 1858

## P. 1

"Death of Four Centenarian Clergymen: All Graduates of Dartmouth College". Rev. Mr. Parsons of New Jersey, age 99. Rev. Labin Ainsworth, Jeffrey, N.H., age over 100. Rev. Zachariah Greene, Hempstead, L.I., age 99. Rev. John Sawyer, Bangor, Me., age 103. All died within the past six months.

OBITUARIES: P. 3, Col. 3

Mrs. Ann Jane Scott, wife of Thomas W. Scott and only dau of Rev. H. H. Schrock, died at Sharon, Miss., 23 Oct 1858, aged about 31 years. Step-sons and step-daughters, some married, are mentioned in obituary. Husband

Mrs. Rachel M. Menefee died 7 Oct at the residence of her uncle, H. Hooks, Pike County, Ala., in the 16th year of her age. Dau of Charles M. and Arian Hooks, and consort of S. J. S. Menefee. Pine Grove, Ala. John M. Lockhart

Mrs. Malissa Wooten, wife of Brother Simeon Wooten, died 21 Aug 1858. She was born in Monroe County, Ga., 16 Apr 1824 and married Simeon Wooten 16 Oct 1845. Her youngest child, Thomas Adderson Wooten, died within the past month, aged 20 months. She leaves her husband and five children.

E. B. Norton

M. V. B. Dye, son of John M. and Mary Dye, was born 11 Aug 1832 in Amite County, Miss., and died in same place 9 Oct 1858.

N. T. McDowell

Mrs. Frances E. Mullins, consort of Rev. E. Mullins, was born in Jefferson County, Miss., in 1831, married in 1848, died 27 Sep 1858. Three sons are mentioned.

J.B.H.

Mrs. Mary Hearn, wife of Rev. Ebenezer Hearn, died at her residence near Camden, Wilcox County, Ala., on 14th inst. in the 58th year of her age. She was born in the State of Georgia 14 Dec 1800, dau of Rev. Joseph Walker, moved to Jefferson County, Ala., in 1817, married Rev. Ebenezer Hearn in 1822, moved to Mississippi, then in 1825 to Dallas County, Ala., and from there to Wilcox County, Ala., in 1837. Leaves husband and children. Allenton, Ala., 25 Oct 1858

Rev. Green M. Rodgers, superannuated member of Mississippi Conference, died 11 Nov 1858 in Sharon, Miss. Survived by critically ill wife.

T. C. Thornton

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Col. 4

Mr. Daniel J. Mooring to Miss Jennie E. Jones in Caddo Parish, La., 18 Oct 1858 by Rev. S. J. Hawkins.

Mr. L. A. Palmer to Miss Martha L. Higgenbothem at home of bride's father on 3rd inst., all of East Feliciana Parish, La.

Mr. Adam M. Palmer of West Feliciana to Miss Mary L. Smith of East Feliciana at the home of Mrs. Austin on 10th inst.

# Vol. VIII, No. 43, 25 Nov 1858

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Col. 4

James D. Long died in Sumpter County, Ala., 18 Oct 1858 in his 68th year. He was born in Russell County, Va., 29 Mar 1791, emigrated to North Alabama in 1818, thence to Sumpter County, Ala., in 1844.

Nashville Chr. Adv. please copy.

J. M. Hood

Mrs. Martha Anne McGraw, wife of John McGraw and dau of Jourdan and Frances Baley, was born in Amelia County, Va., 20 Nov 1831. Early in life, she with her parents moved to Holmes County, Miss. She died 14 Oct 1858. Carroll County, Miss. Nashville Chr. Adv. please copy.

M.A.

Alexander Dallas was born in Scotland in Feb 1798 and died at his residence in Green County, Ala., 25 Oct 1858 from injuries received when his hand and arm were caught in the saws while repairing his gin machinery. Survived by wife and children.

Jas. W. Shores

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Col. 3

Mr. Thomas P. Burden to Miss Elizabeth C. Bush 12 Nov 1858 by Rev. J. W. Harmon, all of Jefferson, Ala.

Rev. Gabriel Hawkins of the Alabama Conference to Miss Mattie E. Lawrence of Lowndes County, Ala., 11th inst. by Rev. F. H. Cox.

Dr. John G. Carroll to Miss Narcissa E. Williams at the house of Mr. John Randle in Octibbaha County, Miss., on 15 inst. by Rev. Matthew D. Thomason.

## Vol. VIII, No. 44, 1 Dec 1858

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Cols. 4 & 5

Mrs. Margaret H. Williams died 24 Oct 1858 of yellow fever in Morehouse, La., in her 56th year. She leaves children to mourn her. Charlie

Mrs. Mary G. McGilvary died in Claiborne County, Miss., 7 Nov 1858, aged 63 years. She was the mother of eight children, three of whom survive her. Southern Christian Advocate please copy.

Mrs. S. L. Cooper, widow of the late Thos. Cooper of Carroll Parish, La., died at the home of her step-father, M. L. Cook, 31 Oct 1858. A Subscriber

Brother Simpson Watford, Licensed Exhorter, died 2 Nov 1858. A native of Alabama, he came to Louisiana some three or four years ago with a letter from the church in Alabama. Bro. Watford was about 30 years old.

Southern Chr. Adv. please copy.

W. B. Slayton

Mrs. Sarah Devaughan died 6 Oct 1858 in New Orleans, in her 54th year. A native of Virginia, she has lived in this city for the past six years. Her pastor was Rev. R. J. Harp, and she leaves children and friends to mourn.

Fannie

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Col. 4

Mr. John J. Nave of Marion, Ala., to Miss Frances J. Tarrant of Jonesboro, Ala., at home of bride's father, 28 Oct 1858 by Rev. F. Walker.

Mr. David Scott of Scottsville to Mrs. Van Sleyke of Wetumpka at the residence of A. G. Houghton in Wetumpka, 5 Nov 1858, by Rev. T. M. Lynch.

Mr. F. D. Conly to Miss Peluna A. M. McGuire at home of bride's father in Pearlington, Miss., 11 Nov 1858 by Rev. H. D. Berry.

Mr. John Collinson of Rankin County, Miss., to Miss Catharine Calquhoun at residence of bride's mother in Simpson County, Miss., 9 Nov 1858 by Rev. Mr. Sibley.

## Vol. VIII, No. 45, 8 Dec 1858

OBITUARIES: P. 2, Cols. 3 & 4

Sister Pheriby Cox, age about 36 years, died at her residence in Bibb County, Ala., leaves husband and nine children. (No date of death given.)

B. W. Brown

Sister Louisa C. Price, relict of the late Dr. J. Price, died 26 Oct 1858 at Tigerville, Terrebonne Parish, La., in her 45th year. Daughters mentioned. Napoleonville, La., 15 Nov 1858

N. A. Cravens

Mrs. Mary A. Glover, wife of Allen Glover, died 21 Oct 1858 in Demopolis, Ala. She was born in Winchester, Va., 18 Sep 1806. Survived by husband and children.

Mrs. Aletha A. Dixon, wife of B. F. Dixon of Amite County, Miss., and dau of Randle and Elizabeth Goodsbe, died 29 Oct 1858, aged 38 years. She was born in Amite County 4 Sep 1819 and leaves husband and seven children. A Friend

DEATH OF A SERVANT: Ben, servant of Mme L. Davis, died on llth inst. in his 34th year, in Campti, Natchitoches Parish, La. When he knew he must die, he calmly told his mistress, "Raise my children as you have raised me." Then thanked her for all favors and bade her good-by, after which he talked to his wife, mother and fellow servants, urging them to live a better life.

William A. Smyth

H. W. Onderdonk, formerly Bishop of the Philadelphia Diocese, died in Philadelphia on 6 inst.

Rev. John Hickling, the oldest active Methodist minister in the world and last survivor of the "helpers" of John Wesley, died at Audley, Newcastle-upon-Tyne in England, almost 93 years of age.

MARRIAGES: P. 3, Col. 3

Dr. J. S. Taylor of Marshal, Texas, to Mrs. A. C. Walker of East Feliciana, La., at residence of D. C. Dickson in Bossier Parish, La., 4th inst. by Rev. S. S. Scott.

\* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \*

Copied by Trenkins McClain & Wilma Perryman

Isham Ware - Frances Shephard 25 Aug. 1872. Min: Mat Glover. Wit: Amos Houston, Henry Moore?

Louis Hartwell - Mary Mozelin 30 Jan. 1873. Min: Joseph Franks. Wit: Charley Franks, Green Franks.

F. C. Hodges - Addie M. Reynolds 13 Dec. 1873 (bond only)

A. J. Holly - Cora A. Hardy 14 Dec. 1873. Min: A. Parnell. Wit: J. M. Miller, Deke Fincher, W. S. Carter.

Jesse G. Hudnall - Mrs. Sarah A. Adams 29 April 1873. R. B. Taylor Parish Judge. Wit: W. T. Nicholls, F. E. Heath, E. H. Graham.

J. L. Hutchins - Mrs. N. E. Lewis 8 Dec. 1873. Min:

Zechariah Thomas. Wit: W. W. McCoy, P. W. Collins.

Joseph Jones - Josephine Hill 13 April 1873. Min: Jack Green. Wit: John Wiley, Charley Davis.

Henry Johnson - Menen Anderson 9 Sept. 1873. Min: Micagy Nelson. Wit: Elis Carter, Dan Duncan.

Sam Jenkins - Matilda (Manda) Neal 18 Jan. 1873. Min: Robert Martin, M. C. Wit: John Jenkins, Alfred Gipson, Ester Simmons.

Harry Jackson - Amanda Harris 15 Nov. 1873. Min: Robert Martin. Wit: Rob Robertson, Alfred Monroe, Jacob Simmons(?)

Augustus Jackson - Susan Bennett 25 Dec. 1873. Min: J. F. Hinson. Wit: M. Miller, T. Jefferson.

Henry King - Betty Scott 24 Dec. 1873 (Bond only)

William I. Kenner - Lizzie Bostic 11 Jan. 1873. Min: Frank Humphries. Wit: J. Ruskin, A. Banks, S. Bostic.

W. H. Lewis - Mattie Mitchell 30 Aug. 1873. Min: W. P. Kimball. Wit: J. D. Watkins, Henderson McFarland, E. H. Gruber.

J. M. Lenard - Sallie Dellefield 13 Feb. 1873. Min:I. T. H. Griffin. Wit: I. F. Delafield, T. M. Williams.

Rich'd (Richard) Ludley - Nettie Moon 18 Jan. 1873. Min: Micaja Nelson. Wit: Tom Wilice, Steved Wilson (Bride signed Net Wilson)

William Life - Mrs. Mary I. Welden 1 July 1873. Min: W. D. Shea. Wit: J. J. Mabray, I. R. Morrison.

James A. Lewis - Luiza Roberts (Robertson). Min: Albert White Wit: Toney Edwards, Ben Munson, Hynie McGee.

Hamp Mitchell - Margaret Conner 31 Dec. 1873 (Bond only)

Willard Judge Miller - Renday Lewis 2 Jan. 1873. Min: James Fuller. Wit: R. Fuller, W. Walton, R. Heardy.

A. A. Miller - Elizabeth C. McIntire 6 Feb. 1373. Min: W. D. Shea. Wit: Adam Miller, Charles F. Eller

WEBSTER PARISH MARRIAGE RECORDS, con'd

- F. P. Madden M. A. E. Harper 8 Sept. 1873 (Bond only).
- T. Moody Moore Ann Miller 23 Dec. 1873. Min: W. D. Shea. Wit: R. J. Miller, Chas. Pattillo.
- C. Charles Mims Hanna Sheppard 3 May 1873. (B. O.)
- Jeptha V. Morris Nancy D. Deck 12 Mar. 1873. Min: L. P. Lowery. Wit: J. W. Smith, B. P. Deck.
- M. C. McKinis M. L. Alderman 23 Jan. 1873. Min: James Fuller. Wit: J. W. D. Almand, J. A. Gossaway, J. M. Rickerson. (Note: Bride signed M. L. Almand).
- Henry McKenzie Angalin Early 18 Feb. 1873. Min: Micajah Nelson. Wit: Ben Early, Rich'd Randal.
- J. Myers Mary Black 24 Jan. 1873. Min: Henderson Draper. Wit: Richard D. Reeve, B. T. Watts, F. M. White.
- J. D. McIntyre Sarah Hamilton 15 Jan. 1873. Min: W. E. Paxton. Wit: John Crichton, A. Glass, Wm. D. McDonald.

Lee Wheatney - Lucy Miller 23 July 1873. Min: James Fuller. Wit: William Mor, William Anderson.

Barney Wilburn - Uphamin J. Hudson 2 Oct. 1873. Min: L. P. Lowery. Wit: F. P. Rathbun, T. L. Boen, Joe Gray (Note: Bride signed E. J. Hudson).

Thomas Washington - Jane Taylor 12 Sept. 1873. Min: Jack Green. Wit: Jeery J. Stanly, Efrom Stanly, Bass Washington.

Joseph Womack - Sarah F. Hardy 12 Feb. 1873. Min: J. A. Walker. Wit: J. P. Colbert, M. N. Walker.

Wilson York - Lucy Cato 11 Jan. 1873 (B. O.)

Henry Williams - Josier Rosier 30 Dec. 1873. Min: Frank Humphries. Wit: John Tinkkn(?), J. O. Bar.

E. C. Williams - M. L. Johnston 25 Nov. 1873 (B. O.).

Dave Wyley - Maria Wimberly 22 Nov. 1873.

John G. White, Jr. - Meriam. T. Randle 25 Feb. 1873. Min: H. O. White. Wit: C. C. Chaffe, Thos. W. Randle, Eliza C. Harper.

Alex Newman - Louisa Wilson (?) May 1873. Min: L. P. Lowery, M. G. Wit: S. (?) Williams, Lewis Smith, San Marine.

Joseph Nations - Ellen Raby 23 Oct. 1873. Min: W. G. Wingfield. Wit: Calvin Marshall, W. B. Simms.

Martin Pruett - Fannie (?) Reynolds 24 April 1873. Min: L. P. Lowery, M. G. Wit: N. McCoy, J. J. Crow, N. Odom.

Hector Pear - Rutha McDonald 29 March 1873. Min: Micaja Nelson. Wit: Jack Alen, Henry Crownover.

Crawford Parker - Catherine E. Waller 17 Dec. 1873. Min: J. A. Walker. Wit: A. C. Galton, B. N. Lawhorn.

C. H. Perry - M. R. A. Scroggins 10 Dec. 1873. Min: W. D. Shea. Wit: John Carter, I. T. Scroggins.

Peter Pearce - Jane Mims 25 Jan. 1873. Min: Matt Glover. Wit: Henry Hues, Sandy Allums.

Mitchell Robinson - Salena Williams 30 Oct. 1873 (B. O.)

James Roberts - Betty Granderson 12 Feb. 1873. Min: Fisher T. Rawson. Wit: Tho. Washington, Boston Lewis. T. L. Rawson.

Smart Robinson - Gadsey Aytch 22 Dec. 1873 (B. O.).

Rufus R. Robinson - Georgia Ann McClellan 4 Oct. 1873 (B. O.)

Thomas R. Sexton - Frances A. Elkins 11 Dec. 1873. Min: W. D. Shea. Wit: P. J. Edwards, C. W. Miller.

Hudson Strother - Narcissus Walter 29 July 1873(B. O.).

J. H. Smith - Nannie C. Graham 30 Sept. 1873 (B. O.).

Samuel Sanders - Susan Ann Wise 1 Sept. 1873. Min: Z. Thomas, M. G. Wit: I. L. Hutchen, Barney Maxey.

William Sanders - Jane Mooring 17 July 1873. Min: J. Green. Wit: C. M. D. Crow, S. T. Crow.

Moses Smith - Bettie Cook 30 Feb. 1873. Min: W. P. Kimball. Wit: F. J. Moss, M. J. Hawkins, L. H. Kimball.

George Thomas - Hester Mitchell 17 May 1873. Min: H. Bullocks. Wit: Thomas Ball, A. W. Henderson, A. W. Thomson (Bond made Hester Foster).

Oscar B. Sherwin - Mattie Louise Sherwin 5 Jan. 1874. Min: W. P. Kimball. Wit: Anna Life, A. J. Meckler.

Harry Anderson - Lean Allen 26 Dec. 1874. Min: G. B. Abrocombin. Wit: J? R. Jackson, Wm. Baker? Martin James.

Jack Allen - Sarah Ann Roberts lic. issued 14 Mar. 1874.

William Adams - Nancy Foster 7 June 1874. Min:L. P. Lowry. Wit: John M. Carter, G. F. Spencer, Sarah Brice.

Wesley Anderson - Annie Morton 10 Sept. 1874. Min: H? Bullocks. Wit: Alfort? Jannelss, Willis Nelson.

William Bell - Frances (Robsun) 4 July 1874. Min: Frank Humphries. Wit: William Arinster? Jo Johnson, H. G. Soyon.

Twiggs Bedford - Ellen Ballard 24 Jan. 1874. Min: Frank Humphries. Wit: Jo Jonsun, Tehmmres ? Capper.

Duke Cole - Alice Terrill 20 Jan. 1874. Min: Henry Bullocks. Wit: Adam Burton, Henry Henderson.

W. O. Carraway - E. J. Harris 22 Dec. 1874. Min: W. F. Wingfield. Wit: S. E. Flight? J. T. Loverett.

Peter Dillard - Dinah Nichols lic. issued 1 Aug. 1874. Min: Stepel? Mitchel. Wit: Peter Flenolls? Jams? Moore.

Alexander M. Denmon - Miss C. Roberts 13 Feb. 1874 (B. O.)

Tony Edwards - Sallie Morris lic. issued 22 Jan. 1874. Min: Albert White. Wit: M. Larry A. Lewis, Richard Wattree,

EARLY MARRIAGE RECORDS OF WEBSTER PARISH, con'd Cole? Cotes?

Steven Fleeks - Meely McGee (B. O.) issued 28 Sept. 1874.

John D. Ford - Theodosia E. Baily 24 Sept. 1874. Min: L. P. Lowry. Wit: W. H. Pinckard, H. T. Richardson, S. R. Ford.

Alfred Frazier - Mary Austin lic. issued 25 Nov. 1874. Min: S. F. Goode, J. P. Wit: Margaret Royster, Amanda Barker, Henry Bullock.

Isaac Green - Mandy Maxey 18 Dec. 1874. Min: A. Vinson. Wit: Henretta? Ropton?, Louis Taylor, Jub Tinkl?

E. A. Gray - M. S. Adams 1 Jan. 1874. Min: J. A. Walker. Wit: A. H. Gray, R. H. Robertson.

H. L. B. Geren - Sarah Tharp 26 Mar. 1874. Min: E. P. Kirkley. Wit: W. P. Lane, Sam Rochester, J. J. Holmes.

Willis Henderson - Penny Cannon 15 Oct. 1874. Min: Elijah Powell. Wit: Osbofn Powell, Jackson Henderson, Samuel Richardson.

Eli Harrison - Meely Malony lic. issued 12 Oct. 1874. Min: None. Wit: Martin James, Spencer Dew, James Powell.

Martin Hayden - Lucinda McGuire 18 Jan. 1874. Min: W. D. Shea. Wit: Luke Young, Charlie Harris, Lewis Jones.

John Harrison - Violet Gary 28 May 1874. Min: Frank Humphries. Wit: Mike Homes, Ben Robson, John Jackson.

Abe Harris - Belle Goodwill 2 April 1874. Min: Judge R. B. Taylor. Wit:Kinlock?

Warren Holiday - Philby Casey lic. issued 24 Dec. 1874. (Bond only).

Wade Barrington - Ridley Ann Evans 28 May 1874. Min: W. D. Shea. Wit: G. H. B. Joiner, Z. Gamel.

A. S. Hodges - C. E. Palmer 1 Oct. 1874. Min: Jno. A. Miller. Wit: W. T. Kelly, Geo. W. Martin, B. F. Carr.

Alfred Jennings - Georgian Turner 6 May 1874. Min: J. F. Hinson. Wit: N. Barney, C. Morris.

Andrew Johnson - Lucinda Fuller 17 Jan. 1874. Min: Joseph Franks. Wit: Gabe Markray, Mitch Heams?

Abraham Jackson - Tempy Wiltz 19 Feb. 1874. Min: Henry Bullock. Wit: Laure Brown, Maggie Ford.

Henry Jackson - Amanda Robinson 18 April 1874. Min: Monro Moor? Wit: Albert Jackson, Moore? Johnson.

Z. R. Kea - Mrs. D. E. Dyke 29 July 1874. Min: W. F. Wingfield. Wit: B. W. Revill, W. G. Marshall.

W. C. Kenner - Mary C. Holtzclaw 25 Jan. 1874. Min: W. G. Shea. Wit: C. K. Holtzclaw, G. W. Collins, S. L. Cole.

William L. Kea - Fredonia Martin 26 Nov. 1874. Min: S. P. Lowry. Wit: S. F. Johnston, W. L. Johnston, Hugh Riley.

Henry King - Bettie Scott 24 Dec. 1873. Min: Matt Glover. Wit: Henry Moore, Dunkin? Willis.

H. H. Knighton - Geneva J. Elkin (Bond only) lic. issued 23 Mar. 1874.

Adam Lewis - Emma Pierson (B. O.) lic. issued 23 Dec. 1874.

B. M. Lawhon - Eliza Zilks (Zylks) 20 Aug. 1874. Min: E. N. Kirkley. Wit: John T. Ellis, J. J. Culpepper, W. J. Reeves.

J. H. Lewis - L. E. McCarty 25 Feb. 1874. Min: A. Burroughs. Wit: M. M. Formby, M. M. Waggonner.

August J. Mecklin - Josephine Creel 3 Dec. 1874. Min: E. N. Kirkley. Wit: T. T. Norton? J. Fuller, Tom Fuller.

Adam Miller - S. R. Miller 9 Aug. 1874. Min: W. D. Shea. Wit: B. H. Green, A. A. Miller, J. N. Craton.

J. B. Merchant - Martha J. Brackins 27 Aug. 1874. Min: L. P. Lowry. Wit: P. G. Merchant, W. L. Mays, Barney Maxey.

Henry Moore - Catherine Wine 23 Jan. 1874. Min: Matt Glover. Wit: William Mingo, Atlas Hargrove.

J. P. Mitchell - T. T. McCarty 5 Feb. 1874. Min: J. R. Smith. Wit: J. H. Lewis, M. M. Formby, W. T. Mitchell.

Henry Mitchell - Margaret Conner 1 Jan. 1873(1874?) Min: Henry Bullock. Wit: Bolen Webb, Lewis Jackson.

Sanders Monzingo - Georgia Ann Gamel 15 Jan. 1874. Min: J. A. Walker. Wit: J. H. Thompson, T. E. Green.

R. A. Mitchell - S. E. Formby 8 Jan. 1374. Min: J. R. Smith. Wit: M. M. Formby, J. J. Mitchell.

W. W. McCoy - Lidir Heflin 1 Jan. 1374. Min: J. A. Walker. Wit: C. R. Buckner, A. H. Gray.

Joseph R. Montgomery - Josephine Hasty 23 April 1874. Min: E. N. Kirkley. Wit: John M. Cole, Lemul? Fleming, Dan M. Garland.

J. J. Mabry - Elizabeth (Rozinne) Payne 26 Nov. 1374. Min: W. D. Shea. Wit: J. W. Berry, O. G. Burson.

Jerry Moore - Chany Tillman (bond only) issued 31 Dec. 1874.

John M. O'Neal - Nancy C. Cook 24 Dec. 1874. Min: George B. Abercrombie, J. P. Wit: W. A. Bailey, F. F. Marsh, J. C. O'Neal.

Adam Oliver - Josephine Miller lic. issued 20 Aug. 1874. Min: W. D. Shea. Wit: Richard Moore, George Webb, Brit Wyatt.

Frances Oden - Amy Jackson 16 July 1874. Min: Joe Franks. Wit: William Anderson, Walton Sanders, Farmer Adams, Jane Jackson.

N. K. B. Pate - Mary E. (Walker on bond) Mary Elizabeth Jones 28 July 1874. Min: J. A. Walker. Wit: W. W. McCoy, Z. T. Kent.

- EARLY MARRIAGE RECORDS OF WEBSTER PARISH, con'd
- W. M. Poland Miss Sallie T. Martin 30 Sept. 1874. Min:
- W. D. Shea. Wit: P. H. Hargrove, G. M. Norman, R. Poland.
- Jim Powell Charlotte Green 17 Jan. 1874. Min: Albert White. Wit: Christmast? Charlie Hardy.
- J. F. M. Perminter Mis Valeria Smith 29 Oct. 1874. Min:
- J. A. Walker. Wit: P. F. Talton, G. W. Smith.
- J. J. Perminter Levinia Wilson 28 June 1874. Min: W. D. Shea. Wit: D. C. Nelson, J. F. M. Perminter, G. W. Perminter.
- Littleton Pruit Emma Anderson 2 Dec. 1874. Min: L. P. Lowry. Wit: Chas. S. Kea, Hewitt M. Marsh? Jackson Collins.
- R. Poland Mrs. O. E. Hutchins 4 Jan. 1874. Min: E. N. Kirkley. Wit: H. B. Batchelor, W. M. Poland, W. J. Perritt.
- Booker Ross Mis Mary Nelson 15 Jan 1874. Min: J. F. Henson. Wit: C. Holaday? R. Harris.
- G. S. Ray Susan Hannah Davis 3 Dec. 1874. Min: J. A. Walker. Wit: E. F. Lewis, J. H. Heflin.
- Robert Robinson Dinah Jackson 31 Dec. 1874. Min: Rev. John Hawkins. Wit: J. E. Hamilton, William Jackson, John Mosley.
- Perry D. Ratcliff Miss Eliza N. Wilson 20 July 1874., Min: James Fuller. Wit: Willie Talton, Davis Barnes, George Dubberley.
- F. P. Rathbun Henrietta Hilman 15 Jan. 1874. Min: L. P. Lowry. Wit: W. H. Berry, A Boon, Thomas Richardson.
- Rufus R. Robinson Georgia Ann McClellan 8 Oct. 1873. Min: J. A. Walker. Wit: L. M. Waller, G. G. Waller.
- Marshall Scott Mis Mary Robinson 24 Dec. 1874. Min: J. A. Walker. Wit: J. M. Woodard, Mac Harper.
- J. B. Sexton Mary Elkins 25 Nov. 1874. Min: W. D. Shea. Wit: R. J. Miller, W. B. Shaw.
- Stewart Smallwood Margaret Fair 24 Dec. 1874. Min: Henry Simpson. Wit: A. S.Hilman, B. Burton.
- George Spencer Sallie Brice 16 July 1874. Min: L. P. Lowry. Wit: John M. Carter, Gerhard Pritzen, J. M. Spencer.
- Henry C. P. Solomon Carolin Wiltz 19 July 1874. Min: W. D. Shea. Wit: Henry Cross, Annie Williams, Wesley Anderson.
- William A. Grigg Alice Pratt 11 Nov. 1874. Min: John A. Miller. Wit: W. P. Leary, Pete M. Sugg, J. D. McIntyre.
- Charles J. Staton Sallie P. Holtzclaw 25 Jan. 1874. Min: W. D. Shea. Wit: C. K. McClanahan, G. W. Collins, S. L. Cole.
- J. R. Sullivan Martha J. Reeves 23 Aug. 1874. Min: W. D. Shea. Wit: P. P. Mims, J. J. Mabrey, R. Reeves.
- Sam Smith Pinder Woods 7 Nov. 1874. Min: Albert White. Wit: Dave Lewis, Bob Jackson, Pleasant Green.
- G. W. Summerhill Jane Childs 31 Dec. 1874. Min: A. M.

McCarty, J. P. Wit: Martin Pruitt, N. C. Childs, Rufus Childs.

W. H. H. Slack - A. C. Wise 8 Jan. 1874. Min: W. F. Wingfield. Wit: J. M. Formby, S. P. Coyle.

Robert Tate - Margaret McGee 22 Oct. 1874. Min: H. Bullock. Wit: Hervey Frazier, Phillip Young.

G. W. Turner - L. G. Elkins. lic. issued 23 March 1874. (B.O.)

Allen Thomas - Mollie Paxton 9 Jan. 1874. Min: Joseph Franks. Wit: Charley Franks, Young Skenner.

Lev Terrill - Mattie Bell 26 Feb. 1874. Min: Henry Bullock. Wit: Toms? Jeferson, E. F. Terrell?

Mat. Theus - Annis Tillman 20 Jan. 1874. Min: Mat Glover. Wit: Henry Moore, Dunkin Walter.

Thomas Terrill - Mattie Smith 24 Dec. 1874. Min: H. Bullock. Wit: Samuel Mooning? Morris Allen?

Thomas J. Talton - Mary Lou Nickerson 11 Nov. 1874. Min: W. D. Shea. Wit: Charles Pattilo, G. M. Talton, S. L. Miller.

Thomas F. Youngblood - Barbary L. Strickland 29 Nov. 1874. Min: J. F. Hinson. Wit: N. T. Turner, J. W. Adams, J. H. Almon.

R. A. Mitchell - L. E. Fomby 6 Jan. 1874. (Bond only).

Candy Vanarsdale - Sarah Bryant 8 Jan. 1874. Min: None. Wit: Robert Jackson, Vincent Van.

Charles Wimberly - Laura Young 26 Mar. 1874. Min: R. B. Galen, Parish Judge. Wit: J. B. Harper, Sam Gardner.

Michael D. Wooley - Julia E. Adams 6 Dec. 1874. Min: J. A. Walker. Wit: G. M. Gray, W. L. Noles.

W. J. Upchurch - Sallie Lawhon 5 Feb. 1874. Min: E. N. Kirtley. Wit: D. C. Wimberly, G. W. Groves, B. M. Lawhon.

Charley Washington - Polly Woods 31 Dec. 1874. Min: H. Bullock. Wit: Franklin Allen, H. Roark, M. Williams.

Pearce Washington - Lydia Ann Banks 2 May 1874. Min: Frank Humphries. Wit: Bolin Webb, Frank Banks, Morris Doil?

Elic Waller - Eliza Nelson 13 Jan. 1874. Min: Frank Humphries. Wit: Dexter? Msenginely? Terry Brisen?

Irvin Wallace - Tamer Tillman 2 Jan. 1874. Min: Mat Glover. Wit: Henry Moore, Dunkin Morris.

George L. Wiltheis - Lucy A. Johnston 15 Oct. 1874. Min: L. P. Lowry. Wit: J. Turner, E. G. Williams, M. W. Crow.

Haywood Jones - Sarilla Moore Min: James Fuller. Wit: William Anderson, Govner Fuller.

Frank Sherman - Laura Taylor 1 Jan. 1875. Min: Elijah Powell. Wit: Isaac Bullock, John Brown, G. W. Balles?

Jesse Wise - Mary E. Robbins (Note: Bride signed M. E. Roberts) lic. issued 23 Dec. 1875. Min: Jackson Sykes, J. P. Wit: J. H. Mitchell, J. L. Leverett, W. F. Harvill.

Aaron Willoughby - Carrie Allen lic. issued 29 Dec. 1875. Min: David Ames. Wit: Jack Allen, Charles Mims, Eliger Gibbs.

Anthony Williams - Margaret Miles 24 June 1875. Min: Peter McDaniel. Wit: William Rhodes, Rubin Williams.

George West - Mary Ann Stewart lic. issued 28 Dec. 1875. Min: Joseph Franks. Wit: John McKether, Henry Lamar, Charles Franks.

John A. Wattis - Nancy C. Pope 8 Apr. 1875. Min: Jackson Sikes, J. P. Wit: E. W. Hodges, P. R. Lunsford, John G. Hicks.

Shelton Ward - Allice Gassoway lic. issued 24 Dec. 1875. Min: Isaac Bullock. Wit: Haywood Jones, Henry Hoedad? Joe Fuller.

C. C. Walker - Luoisia L Baten (Note: bride signed L. L. Baten) 26 Oct. 1875. Min: L. P. Lowry. Wit: Sidney Walker, James Baten, N. B. Walker.

Potete Waggoner - Sallie Spillings 26 Sept. 1875. Min: Jackson Sikes. Wit: M. M. Waggoner, Duff Patten, T. W. Sanders.

G. W. Watkins - Louisa Ponder 20 Dec. 1875. Min: J. H. Moore, J. P. Wit: J. F. Delafield, J. M. Moore.

Britt Wyatt - Georgiana Hughes 22 July 1875. Min: L. P. Lowry. Wit: Wash Frasier, Wesley Cheatham, Abraham Haris.

T. J. Vance - Belle Pratt 4 May 1875. Min: W. D. Shea. Wit: Wm. A. Sugg, Helen Vance, Ella Watkins.

George F. Ventrip - Susan White 19 Nov. 1874. Min: Geo. B. Abecrombie, J. P. Wit: John H. Cryers? William Perritt.

Elbert Thomas - Katy Stewart lic. issued 2 May 1875. (Bond only).

Dan Thomas - Betty Taylor 31 Mar. 1875. Min: Albert White. Wit: C. E. Edwards, C. S. Drummond?

Jeff Terrill - Sarah Hamilton lic. issued 28 Oct. 1875. Min: None. Wit: Thomas Terrill, Bazzell Prince.

Lewis Thomas - Annie Mims lic. issued 12 Jan. 1875. Min: Monroe Moore? Wit: Green Franks, Henry House.

Dover Thomas - Rhody George 14 Jan. 1875. Min: Elijah Powell. Wit: Thomas Monson, Ferris Cornealus, Henry Monson.

W. B. Shaw - S. C. Browner 23 Dec. 1875. Min: Jackson Sikes. Wit: J. N. Wheless, H. N. Mims, W. T. Benthall?

Charles Sullivan - Bettie Laird 22 Apr. 1875. Min: J. A. Walker. Wit: James Laird, A. R. Morris, H. B. Batchelor.

Fred Solomon - Eliza Lewis Lic. issued 29 Dec. 1875. Min: Joseph Franks. Wit: Charlie Franks, Alick Newman.

John T. Stroud - Mallie J. Taylor 27 Apr. 1875. Min: A. R. Banks. Wit: J. A. Herron, W. A. Martin, Geo. W. Martin.

#### INFORMATION PLEASE

# COCHRAN, BOGGS, BROCK, TIPTON

JANE (BOGGS) COCHRAN d 1864 Sep 13 probably on her farm near Collinbourgh, Bossier Parish, La. Does anyone know where she is buried?

NANCY EMALINE COCHRAN m 1850 Talladega Co., Ala., MARTIN (MASTIN) H. BROCK. He served in Co. B, 28th (Gray's), La. Inf., C.S.A. from Bossier Parish, La. In 1908, Nancy Emaline Brock was deceased. Does anyone know where both of above are buried? Possibly near Arkana or Ida, La.

LAVINA JANE COCHRAN m C. TIPTON. They were in Bossier Parish, La., in 1882. Want correspondence with any descendants.

Mrs. John E. (Charlene) McAllister, 2013 Kingston Pl., Bakersfield, CA 93306

# FINLEY, MURDOCK, STEPHENS

Need information and will exchange on FINLEY (various spellings), MURDOCK, and STEPHENS in Marshall, Lincoln, Giles and Maury Counties, Tennessee.

Who were forebears, brothers or sisters of SAMUEL FINLEY b 1799 Dec 27, d 1840 Jul 19. His wife, HARRIET STEPHENS, b 1800 Jan 22, d 1850 Oct 29. Samuel and Harriet buried in Sowell Cemetery, Petersburg, Tenn. J. Paul Finley, 200 South Allen, Marshall, Texas 75670

# BATEMAN, McADAMS

In Texas and Oklahoma. LOUIZA CAROLINE BATEMAN b 1843 Nov 17, m 1872 GEORGE W. McADAMS and lived out her life in Ellis Co., Tex. She had two brothers, NEWTON and JIM BATEMAN. Newton lived in Oklahoma. Jim lived in Collin Co., Tex.; had a son SAM BATEMAN.

Any information will be appreciated.

Mrs. G. C. McAdams, 6518 S.E. Division St., Portland, Oregon 97206

#### POWELL, WILSON

JOHN H. POWELL lived in NE Mississippi (poss. Corinth), fought in Civil War under Forrest. After CW, he m a widow and moved to Arkansas. A dau was born on the trip. Settled in SW Ark. (Clarke, Nevada or Hempstead Co.). John may have bought land from Pruitts. He had, at least, one bro in Miss. who visited him in Ark.

CHARLES PETERS POWELL, son of John H. Powell, b 1885 in Okolona, Ark., m MARIA WILSON, b 1887 in Prescott, Ark. They had three children: John H., Dorothy and Louise.

Charles had a brother, John, and possibly a sister. He "grew up" around Hope, Ark.

Will exchange information with Powell descendants as I am working on the family history.

John H. Stockett, 1556 Aberdeen St., Baton Rouge, Louisiana 70808

# JOHNSON, GUIDRY, LYONS, MILLS, DORSEY

Would like to exchange information on the following families: JOHNSON, GUIDRY, LYONS in St. Landry and Acadia Parishes, Louisiana. DEGARMO from New Jersey, Pennsylvania, Ohio. MILLS, DORSEY in Virginia, Ohio. Mrs. E. R. Norton, 228 Dogwood Drive Shreveport, Louisiana 71105

# DEAN, SMITH, BARBER, BRINKER, GOFORTH, TUGWELL, HARRELL

ELIJAH J. DEAN, my g-g-grandfather. Need birthdate & place, when died & place, to whom married, when and where. Who were his parents? He had sons: Jack, Alexander, James L., and possibly G. H. Daus: Mary (m 1. Barber, 2. Brinker), Kitty (m Goforth), NANCY LOUISE "LOU" (my g-grandmother, b 1858 Apr 12, m THADDEUS MONTGOMERY SMITH), Laura Emma (b 1863 Feb 26, m Robert W. Tugwell) and Anna (m Harrell). Would appreciate any information on these families who lived in Georgia, Arkansas, Louisiana & Texas. Lt. Col. Gordon W. Smith, Jr., 205 Avenue C West, Barksdale AFB, La. 71110

\* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \*

#### BOOK REVIEWS

# by Elizabeth Nance

SCOTTISH BURG AND COUNTY HERALDRY by R. U. Urquhart deals with Scottish social history based on files, local histories and newspapers, and provides a record of Scottish tradition. Contains the development of the Burg system and the counties, especially their heraldic achievements.

In the third section, the recorded arms of the individual Burgs and County Councils are described and illustrated. The illustrations were especially drawn for the book by Mary Gordon, the Herald painter to the Lyon Court. Publisher is Gale Research Company, Book Tower, Detroit, Mich. 48226. Price \$28.50 for this  $10" \times 7\frac{1}{2}"$  hardback, 274 pages.

GORDON KINSHIP by Nancy S. McBride is a well-written book with a beautiful plaid jacket. The Gordon family is traced from ancient France through medieval Scotland to Colonial American Virginia. It carries the lines of all who married into the family: Norman, Celtic, Gaelic, and Viking. Allied families are: Forbes, Keith, Frazier, Innes, Maitland, Rutherford, Campbell, Wallace, Stuart, Lindsay, Douglas, Comyn, Hayes, and Greenway in Scotland and Ireland.

The immigrant, Col. James Gordon, came to Virginia and married Milicent Conway, daughter of Col. Edwin Conway and Anna Ball. There are Bible records and the will of Col. James Gordon. There are pictures and maps as well as family charts.

Order from the publisher, McClure Press, P.O. Box 3, White Marsh, Va. 23183. Price \$15.00. This is a hardback, size  $10" \times 7\frac{1}{2}"$ , 444 pages, and contains a table of contents, list of illustrations and Scottish sectional map.

CURIOSITIES OF PURITAN NOMENCLATURE by Charles Wareing Bardsley is a reprint of the London 1897 edition. Order from the publisher, Gale Research Company, Book Tower, Detroit, Michigan 48226 for \$10.00. This 252 page hardback has

chapters on The Pet-Name Epoch in England, The Hebrew Invasion, Puritan Eccentricities and Double Christian Names. Indexed.

LUCINDA'S LOVE STORY by Edith H. Sanderson. Our thanks to Mrs. Sanderson, 411 East 6th Street, Northfield, Minnesota 55057 for the copy of her book, Lucinda's Love Story. Lucinda Trowbridge, born 10 Apr 1782, married Thomas Fiske, a deaf mute, 9 Feb 1806, despite objections from some of her family and friends. Four children were born and raised by this loving and remarkable couple. Letters between the two families, as well as some between Lucinda and Thomas, tell of their love story, and of their long and interesting life together. This small paper-backed book contains many family pictures and a page from the register of the School for the Deaf in Hartford, Connecticut, where Thomas enrolled in 1825. A limited edition which may be obtained from the author for \$2.00.

OLD PATHS AND LEGENDS OF NEW ENGLAND by Katharine M. Abbott may be ordered from the publisher, Gale Research Company, Book Tower, Detroit, Mich. 48226 for \$13.50. This 8 3/4" x 5 3/4" hardcover book has 484 pages, footnotes, a list of illustrations and is conveniently indexed by person and place name. Originally printed in 1903, this book contains fact and fancy of existing and non-existing cities, towns and villages in Rhode Island, Massachusetts, and New Hampshire from the early 1600s. Arranged by towns and villages, each chapter tells who lived where, when and who owned the property at the time of writing. Each chapter also contains a guide to local historical landmarks and homes. It is an excellent turn of the century stepping stone to the past.

OLD PATHS AND LEGENDS OF THE NEW ENGLAND BORDER by Katharine M. Abbott is an 8 3/4" x 5 3/4" hardcover book of 408 pages plus illustrations which are listed, footnotes and an index. The book, originally printed in 1907, is a companion to OLD PATHS AND LEGENDS OF NEW ENGLAND. It gives the history of the people by towns and covers Connecticut, the inland section of Massachusetts and the Berkshires of New York. It contains much Indian lore and tales of the captives during the French and Indian War. If you've lost an ancestor on the coast he might be picked up here, in Canada, or one of the Indian tribes. A special feature of this book is its tourist guide to the historical landmarks and points of interest in each area covered. Order from Gale Research Company, Book Tower, Detroit, Mich. 48226 for \$13.50.

A PARTIAL RECORD OF THE JOHN FORD FAMILY of Marion County, Mississippi, compiled by Irene Ford Webb, 1973. Marion County Historical Society is the owner of the John Ford Home near Sandy Hook, Mississippi. This paperbacked book is about the children of the Rev. John Ford and Catherine Ard Ford.

Three Ford brothers, James, John, and Stephen were from England and landed at Georgetown, S.C., before 1699. Many families are brought into this story: Bronson, Townsend, Durham, Harper, Ervin, Hemilton, Nicholson and others. If you have any information on descendants of the John Ford family, please mail to Mrs. Irene F. Webb, 911 High School Pv., Columbia, Miss. 39429.

THE McCLENDONS by T. A. McClendon. This well-written hardback, 8½" x 5½", contains 418 pages of family history of MacLennan, Maclenden, McClendon, and McLendons. Primarily, the author covers thirteen generations of Samuel Mc-Clendon, Jr. and his wife, Mary Cook. They are descended from John McLennon of Scotland. Many pictures and the Coat of Arms are included. Order from the author, 3301 Pacific Avenue, Stockton, California 95204 for \$11.00.

#### **ADVERTISEMENTS**

## THE NUTT FAMILY THROUGH THE YEARS

Author: Dr. Merle C. Nutt, 2119 West Edgemont, Phoenix, Arizona 85009. This hardback book is  $6" \times 9"$ , well bound, and contains 110 photographs, seven family charts and an index. It covers the period from 1635 to 1973 and includes mamy Southern families. Order from the author for \$10.00.

## THE BEECH TREE, A BOAKE FAMILY HISTORY

By Dorothy Boake Panzer, 7521 East 3rd Street, Downey, California 90241. Hardback, 6" x 9", indexed. Covers the Boake family in England, Ireland, America and Canada. Order from the author, \$10.00 pp.

## HOW TO WRITE THE HISTORY OF A FAMILY

By W.P.W. Phillimore is republished from the 1887 copy by Gale Research Co., Book Tower, Detroit, Michigan 48226. Price \$13.00. This 5" x 7" hardback book has a table of contents and an index, 205 pages. The above named book has practical examples, helpful charts and diagrams. It deals with surnames, heraldry, kinship and systems of Genealogy.

Family Histories and Genealogies a Specialty

E. M. TIPTON
Printing & Publishing
Rt. 1, Box 403-D
Bossier City, La. 71010
Printer of THE GENIE

Always consult your printer before you start preparing the manuscript for your Family History. He can save you time, money and work, and help you prepare a better publication. If your Family History is important enough to compile, it is important enough to publish.

# RECORDS OF GROVE HILL COMMUNITY (DeSoto Parish, Louisiana)

BAPTIST CHURCH - METHODIST CHURCH - AND CEMETERY 1855 - 1972

Some old letters, Church Minutes, Church Rolls and census of Cemetery with some genealogical information. Price \$5.00

## ORDER FROM:

Mrs. W. M. Weaver, compiler 704 Oak Hills Drive Shreveport, Louisiana 71106